Identifying and testing the Operational Design Domain factors of Lane Keeping System at horizontal curves using PreScan

Author: Neeraj Kumar Ambadi Omanakuttannair (Student number: 5124905)

to obtain the degree of <u>Master of Science in Civil Engineering: Transport and Planning</u> **Delft University of Technology**

To be defended publicly on March 30, 2022



Committee members:

Chair of the committee: Prof. Dr. ir. Bart van Arem First Supervisor: Dr. ir. Haneen Farah Second supervisor: Dr. Narayana Raju External supervisor: Dr. ir. Meng Wang

First supervisor: Dr. Freddy Mullakkal Babu (Siemens) Second supervisor: Ir. Enguerrand Prioux (Siemens)







Acknowledgements

This thesis marks the end of my journey as a master's student in Transport & Planning at TU Delft. It has been a wonderful and surreal 2.5 years that has taught me many different things and has brought me one step closer to becoming a transport professional. This was possible thanks to the constant support I received from all the people around me.

First and foremost, I would like to thank my committee members for guiding me throughout the thesis period. Thank you, Bart, for the constant support you gave during every obstacle I faced. I am very grateful for having you on my committee. You always inspired me to take a step back and think from a greater perspective. Despite your busy schedule, I'm thankful for your quick and valuable response, without which I would've overlooked certain aspects of my thesis. The frequent meetings with Haneen are what kept me driven throughout the entire thesis period. Thank you Haneen, for the kind words and support you provided during the times in need. Your guidance has inspired me to become more confident in my capabilities and has helped me become more independent. Thank you, Meng, for providing feedback to me at every milestone even after moving away from Delft. I appreciate your time and effort in supporting my journey. Narayana and Freddy have been the most involved in this journey. Thank you, Narayana, for your guidance and feedback, and for constantly checking in on me. I would also like to thank Freddy who has been part of this journey from even before the thesis started. You have been the constant pillar of support in my thesis and your insights were very valuable in making my thesis more complete. I also appreciate the ease I could approach you and for figuring out the specifics in moments of confusion with me, especially during the last leg of my thesis. I am really glad you were part of this journey. I would like to thank Enguerrand for sharing his expertise from the industry which was very useful in shaping my research better. I would also like to extend my gratitude to Alessandro from Siemens for helping me with any issues that came up in the simulation and to Arjen, Pieter, Alex and Sean from Siemens, the very few who I had the chance to meet during these Covid times for welcoming me so warmly at the office.

I am indebted to my family, for being the backbone to completing my master's at TU Delft. Amma and Acha, your constant support in trying times are what helped me push through. Thank you, Bro man, and Achu Chechi for your belief and optimism in me. I wouldn't have achieved this without the gentle encouragement and everlasting faith you have in me. Thank you, Lakeshmi, for being the constant in my life, and both Sreeja chechi and Prasad chettan, for supporting me through thick and thin. To Shehab and Ananya, my best friends in Delft who are like my second family; I'm very thankful to you Ananya for never making me feel alone in this whole journey and thank you Shehab for always being there for me no matter what. I don't know what I would do without you two. I am also thankful to Abhi, who always made sure I am feeling well and for feeding me the amazing food he cooks. I also want to thank Ocean's 13 peeps (Rameen, Kavya, Akarsh, Dani, Appi) and the Saturday Dinners group (Sameer, Shriya, Ritika, Rucha, Aishu) for filling the awful times of the pandemic with happiness and smiles. The same goes for my best mates from T&P, Raunaq and Aswin, who were always there for anything and everything throughout this journey. I would like to thank Anton, who motivated me to step out of my house during the pandemic for grabbing a coffee, going for walks or working at the University. I would also like to extend my gratitude to Gayathri and Zack, for feeding me and making sure I was healthy amidst sleepless nights. I would also like to thank people away from Delft but still supported me virtually – Rohit, Sapna, Nabil, Sushant, Shehar, Surbhi, Dhachu and Keethu. I also thank the Malayali community here in Delft (Gary, Jitin, Sreeja, Mahesh, Govind, Gopal, Aadil, Arjun) who always made me feel homely in the many gatherings we had. Finally, I am thankful to Ramya aunty, for the constant support and well wishes throughout this journey.

Thank you all for helping me realize this dream and I'm super excited to move on to the next phase of my life. I hope my accomplishments from this research would be useful to the researchers and professionals in this field.

Neeraj Kumar Delft, March 2022

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements	ü
List of Figures	vü
List of Tables	xi
Executive summary	xiii
1. Introduction	1
1.1. Background	1
1.2. Problem definition	2
1.3. Research Objective	
1.4. Research Approach	4
1.5. Research Scope	5
1.6. Research Outline	5
2. Literature Review	6
2.1. General	6
2.2. Automated vehicles	7
2.2.1 Levels of automation	7
2.2.2 ADS in vehicles	
2.2.3 Sensors	
2.3. Operational Design Domain (ODD)	
2.3.1 Standards and definitions	
2.3.2 Ongoing projects	
2.3.3 ODD attributes	
2.3.4 ODD assessment	
2.3.5 ODD boundaries	
2.4. Simulation	
2.4.1 Advantages and disadvantages of simulation	
2.4.2 Simulation software	
2.5. Summary	
3. Review of OEM manuals	
4. Research Gaps and Questions	

4.1. Research Gaps	
4.2. Research Questions	
5. Research Methodology	
5.1. Choices and assumptions	
5.2. Simulation setup	
5.2.1. Environmental conditions	
5.2.2. Vehicle dynamics	
5.2.3. Sensor properties	
5.2.4. Infrastructure	
5.3. Initial ODD assumption	
5.4. Performance metric	40
5.5. Design of Experiments	
5.6. Analysis	43
6. Analysis	
6.1. Test cases without precipitation	45
6.1.1. Mean lateral offset comparison	
6.1.2. Exposure comparison	
6.2. Test cases with precipitation	52
6.3. Performance assessment	55
7. Discussion and Conclusions	
7.1. Overview	65
7.2. Answers to research questions	66
7.3. Final Remarks	
7.4. Reflection on the state of the art	75
7.5. Reflection on the methodology	76
7.6. Research limitations	77
8. Recommendations	
8.1. Scientific recommendations	79
8.2. Practical recommendations	80

9. Bibliography	
Appendix A: Prescan	
Appendix B: Simulation Data	95
Appendix C: Lateral offset variations	

List of Figures

Figure 1: ODD challenges for autonomous vehicles	3
Figure 2: Research approach used in the study	4
Figure 3: SAE levels of driving automation and functions	8
Figure 4: Roles of driver and system in SAE levels1	0
Figure 5: Performance of AV when approaching ODD exit1	0
Figure 6: Roadmap of ICT-based safety systems (Lesemann, 2008)1	3
Figure 7: Sensor technologies and their ranges (Lesemann, 2008)1	5
Figure 8: BSI PAS 1883:2020 taxonomy for ODD attributes1	7
Figure 9: NHTSA taxonomy for ODD attributes (NHTSA, 2017)1	8
Figure 10: ODD requirements for Level-4 highway autopilot (Kulmala et al., 2019)2	2
Figure 11: Research sequence followed	4
Figure 12: Measurement of lateral offset	6
Figure 13: Camera sensor position on the test vehicle	8
Figure 14: Camera sensor view3	8
Figure 15: Banking of roads in Prescan	9
Figure 16: Rijkswaterstaat guidelines for minimum horizontal curve radius4	-1
Figure 17: Level of abstraction for scenarios by Project Pegasus (Steininger, 2019)4	.2
Figure 18: Example analysis iteration4	4
Figure 19: Lateral offset variation for different lane widths in 140 km/h and 750 m radius	
condition4	-5
Figure 20: Mean lateral offset variations for 750 m radius curve4	6
Figure 21: Mean lateral offset variations for 900 m radius curve4	6
Figure 22: Mean lateral offset variations for 1200 m radius curve4	.7
Figure 23: Mean lateral offset variation for 100 km/h4	.7
Figure 24: Mean lateral offset variations for 120 km/h4	-8
Figure 25: Mean lateral offset variations for 140 km/h4	-8
Figure 26: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and speeds for test cases	
of 750 m radius curve4	.9
Figure 27: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and speeds for test cases	
of 900 m radius curve4	.9
Figure 28: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and speeds for test cases	
of 1200 m radius curve4	.9

Figure 29: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of
100 km/h
Figure 30: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of
110 km/h
Figure 31: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of
120 km/h
Figure 32: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of
130 km/h51
Figure 33: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of
140 km/h51
Figure 34: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 2.6 m lane width, 900 m
radius and 100 km/h52
Figure 35: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 2.6 m lane width, 900 m
radius and 120 km/h52
Figure 36: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 3.6 m lane width, 900 m
radius and 100 km/h53
Figure 37: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 3.6 m lane width, 900 m
radius and 120 km/h53
Figure 38: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 2.6 m lane width, 750 m
radius and 100 km/h54
Figure 39: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 2.6 m lane width, 750 m
radius and 120 km/h54
Figure 40: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 3.6 m lane width, 750 m
radius and 100 km/h55
Figure 41: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 3.6 m lane width, 750 m
radius and 120 km/h55
Figure 42: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 130 km/h at a curve of radius 900 m
and 3.5 m lane width
Figure 43: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 900 m
and 3.5 m lane width
Figure 44: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 750 m
Figure 44: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 750 m and 3.5 m lane width
Figure 44: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 750 m and 3.5 m lane width

Figure 46: Assessment average across different lane widths for 750 m radius and 120 km/h 58 $$
Figure 47: Assessment average across different lane widths for 900 m radius and 120 km/h 58
Figure 48: Average across different lane widths for 900 m radius and 130 km/h59
Figure 49: Maximum lateral offset variations of test cases without precipitation59
Figure 50: Mean lateral offset variations of test cases without precipitation60
Figure 51: Exposure variations of all the test cases of radius 750 m without precipitation60
Figure 52: Exposure variations of all the test cases of radius 900 m without precipitation61
Figure 53: Exposure variations of all the test cases of radius 1200 m without precipitation61
Figure 54: Simcentre Prescan360 framework67
Figure 55: Conceptual framework to test the ODD boundary of ADAS in simulation72
Figure 56: Main components in Prescan
Figure 57: Curve segment in Prescan GUI93
Figure 58: Simulink end of the experiment developed in Prescan GUI93
Figure 59: Information provided by Prescan while running the experiment94
Figure 60: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 100 km/h
Figure 61: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 110 km/h
Figure 62: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 120 km/h
Figure 63: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 130 km/h
Figure 64: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 140 km/h
Error! Bookmark not defined.
Figure 65: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 100 km/h
Figure 66: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 110 km/h
Figure 67: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 120 km/h
Figure 68: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 130 km/h
Figure 69: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 140 km/h

Figure 70: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 100 km/h
Figure 71: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 110 km/h
Figure 72: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 120 km/h
Figure 73: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 130 km/h
Figure 74: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 140 km/h

List of Tables

Table 1: SAE levels of Driving Automation	7
Table 2: The comparison of boundary conditions of blind-spot monitoring system betw	veen
BMW, Audi and Nissan	12
Table 3: Summary of sensor view areas	16
Table 4: ODD attributes by Koopman & Fratrik (2019)	20
Table 5: ODD attributes proposed by Kulmala et al. (2019)	21
Table 6: Comparison between physical testing and simulation testing	27
Table 7: Findings from OEM manuals	30
Table 8: Available levels of rain in Prescan	36
Table 9: Available levels of snow in Prescan	36
Table 10: Sample inside ODD conditions from the literature	
Table 11: Rijkswaterstaat guidelines for minimum arc length	41
Table 12: Level of abstraction for scenarios	42
Table 13: Initial ODD assessment of the test cases without precipitation	62
Table 14: Initial ODD assessment of the test cases with precipitation	62
Table 15: Performance assessment of test cases without precipitation	63
Table 16: Performance assessment of test cases with precipitation	63
Table 17: ODD attributes from literature and OEM manuals	67
Table 18: Mean lateral offset data for 750 m radius curve	95
Table 19: Mean lateral offset data for 900 m radius curve	95
Table 20: Mean lateral offset data for 1200 m radius curve	95
Table 21: Maximum lateral offset data for 750 m radius curve	96
Table 22: Maximum lateral offset data for 900 m radius curve	96
Table 23: Maximum lateral offset data for 1200 m radius curve	96
Table 24: Exposure data for 750 m radius curve	96
Table 25: Exposure data for 900 m radius curve	97
Table 26: Exposure data for 1200 m radius curve	97
Table 27: Mean lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 900 m radius curve	97
Table 28: Mean lateral offset data for 3.6 m lane width and 900 m radius curve	98
Table 29: Mean lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 750 m radius curve	98
Table 30: Mean lateral offset data for 3.6 m lane width and 750 m radius curve	98
Table 31: Maximum lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 900 m radius curve	98

Table 32: Maximum lateral offset data for 3.6 m lane width and 900 m radius curve	98
Table 33: Maximum lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 750 m radius curve	99
Table 34: Maximum lateral offset data for 3.6 m lane width and 750 m radius curve	99

Executive summary

Introduction

The European Commission has mandated the presence of some advanced safety features in all vehicles sold in the EU from 2022 onwards. Vehicle manufacturers are competing to be at the frontline of this technology. However, since the technology is still maturing, there have been reports of fatalities that involve vehicles equipped with these features. The main objective of such advanced driver assistance systems (ADAS) is to remove the human error factor in driving and aims to reduce the severity of the crashes, if not completely prevent it. One such ADAS feature prevalent in the market now is the lane-keeping system or lane assistance system. There are many vehicles already operational in the market with these systems equipped, with gaining focus on higher levels of vehicle automation. Despite the ADAS targeted to improve road safety, there are many limitations of this technology that has to be addressed. The systems are developed to function in certain conditions and has limitations. Hence it is important to understand them. Therefore, this research focuses on the lane-keeping system and uses simulation to understand the system limitations associated with it.

The specific operating conditions defined by the original equipment manufacturer (OEM) in which the system or the ADAS feature is designed to function is known as the operational design domain (ODD) of the system. There are six levels of vehicle automation categorized by the Society for Automotive Engineers (SAE), ranging from no-automation (level 0) to full automation (level 5). Each of these SAE levels will have a different ODD definition that mainly includes infrastructural, environmental, geographic, operational constraints. The system might malfunction or disengage in driving situations outside its ODD, and a fallback sequence will be initiated to bring the vehicle to a safe stop. However, in the same level of vehicle autonomy, each OEM specifies the ODD differently. As a result of the different OEMs competing to be at the forefront of the autonomous vehicle market, a wide range of proprietary ODD definitions exists. Level 2 vehicle that has ADAS features like lane-keeping system equipped requires a human driver to monitor the driving environment at all times. The driver's only source of information about the ODD of the vehicle is the publicly available vehicle instruction manual, but on closer inspection, some of the ODD boundaries of the system are not explained very clearly in them. For example, the boundary conditions for the radius of curvature of the road is described as 'sharp curves' in 3 out of the 5 OEM manuals and also as 'winding roads' in 2 out of the 5 OEM manuals. However, what radius value classifies as a sharp curve is missing. Similarly, for lane width, 3 out of the 5 OEM manuals mentions that the system cannot function at narrow lane widths, but the exact lane width is not provided. Hence, bringing all these different ODD definitions by the OEMs under one umbrella is of paramount importance and is currently being attempted by regulatory organisations.

A standard way of testing the impact of the different ODD attributes on the performance of a lane-keeping system is still absent. A cost and time-efficient way to tackle this problem is by using simulation to simulate the different driving situations to find the dependency of the different ODD attributes on the ODD definition. However, there is no standard ODD definition

format that can be used to test the ODD in a simulation environment. Therefore, this research aims to fill this by providing a conceptual framework and a method to assess the ODD boundaries of a lane-keeping system using simulation. This would then be beneficial to researchers, policymakers, OEMs to refine the ODD and to test the effect of the relevant ODD attributes on the performance of the system. This research objective is achieved using the following main research question:

"How to assess the ODD boundaries of vehicles equipped with Lane-Keeping System at horizontal curves using PreScan?"

This research focuses on testing the ODD compliance of the lane-keeping system at a horizontal curve. The simulation software used in this study is Simcentre Prescan owned by Siemens. The outcome of this thesis is the learnings about the impact of the tested ODD attributes on the lane-keeping performance and it can be used in Prescan to assess the ODD of more already built test cases in Prescan.

Research method

To answer the formulated research question, this study followed a sequence of three phases, namely the exploratory phase, development phase and simulation phase.

The exploratory phase included an initial investigation of the ODD standards, academic literature and OEM manuals to gather the ODD attributes relevant to the lane-keeping system and the associated ODD boundary conditions. This exploratory phase also included learning about the simulation capabilities of Prescan. The vehicle speed, the radius of curvature of the curve, lane width and weather conditions were the ODD attributes tested in this research. Test vehicle speeds of 100 km/h, 110 km/h, 120 km/h, 130 km/h and 140 km/h were tested at curve radii of 750 m, 900 m, 1200 m, and lane widths of 2.6 m, 2.75 m, 3.0 m, 3.25 m, 3.5 m and 3.6 m. A design speed of 120 km/h was used in the design of experiments and based on that; the minimum curve radius of 750 m was chosen from the Rijkswaterstaat guidelines. The tested speeds are based on the speed range provided in the OEM manuals. The lane widths values tested were chosen based on existing literature on lane-keeping performance. The weather conditions tested in this study were fog, heavy rain, extreme rain, heavy snow and extreme snow.

The development phase brings together all the findings from the exploratory phase to develop the use cases on Prescan. A 0.3 m acceptable lateral offset value is termed as the 'Offset threshold value' in this study. This value was chosen based on the 0.3 m criterion used in a previous driver behaviour study to flag lane wandering events and lane changes. This classification involves assigning binary values 1 and 0 to the 'Performance' metric proposed in this study; 1 means the test vehicle is within the offset threshold value and 0 means the test vehicle is deviating beyond the offset threshold value. This performance metric was integrated into the developed use cases. While developing the test cases, one attribute was varied at a time and the other attributes were kept constant. This was done to check the level of impact each of these attributes has on the lane-keeping performance of the test vehicle. Since none of the ODD attributes in a test case changes value during the run time, an initial ODD assessment is done that will hold for a specific test case throughout the test run.

Finally, in the simulation phase, the developed test cases were run, the data collected was analysed and conclusions were formed. The lateral offset data for every timestep is measured from all the test cases run in Prescan. This data is then filtered, compiled and analysed to assess the effect of the tested ODD attributes on the lane-keeping performance. The mean lateral offset, maximum lateral offset and the proposed 'Exposure' metric were used in the analysis. The exposure metric is the ratio of the simulation time in which the test vehicle was within the offset threshold value based on the performance metric and the total simulation time for which the vehicle was driving on the curve. The results from the performance assessment are compared with the initial ODD assessment, and conclusions were drawn.

Results and conclusions

The test cases are classified into two, namely with precipitation and without precipitation. The test cases without precipitation are compared with each other to identify the impact of change in any one of the ODD attributes on the performance and then reflect on the initial ODD assessment of the test case. For the test cases with precipitation, they are compared with the sunny weather condition. The initial ODD assessment of the test cases with and without precipitation are compared with the results obtained from the performance assessment. Figure A and Figure B show the variation in mean lateral offset and maximum lateral offset of all the test cases without precipitation. As for the test cases with precipitation, the weather variations did not show much effect on the lane-keeping performance and hence no conclusive evidence could be extracted from it.



Figure A: Maximum lateral offset variations of test cases without precipitation



Figure B: Mean lateral offset variations of test cases without precipitation

All the test cases without precipitation at 100 km/h were found to be within the offset threshold value of 0.3 m for all lane width and radii of curvature tested. This means that if the upper ODD boundary for speed is set at 100 km/h, then all the test cases are fully within the offset threshold value. The upper boundary of speed increases to 110 km/h if the upper ODD boundary of lane width is set at 3.5 m because all test cases of the vehicle moving at 110 km/h have a lateral offset within 0.3 m for all lane widths less than 3.5 m. Similarly, if the vehicle has to move at 120 km/h, then only the test cases of 1200 m radius curve at 120 km/h in all lane width variations are completely within the 0.3 m offset threshold. Similarly, if the vehicle has to move at 120 km/h at a 750 m radius of the curve, then the lane width that ensures higher lane-keeping performance narrows down to 2.6 m to 2.75 m. This type of correlation between the ODD attributes makes it hard to concretely define a specific ODD boundary.

A higher exposure value is indicative of better lane-keeping performance and a lower value of exposure is indicative of poorer lane-keeping performance. It was found that higher speeds have higher exposure values in narrow lane width compared to wider lane widths for curve radii 750 m and 900 m. In the 1200 m radius of curve test cases, there is a decrease in the exposure value at 2.6 m and 3.6 m lane width compared to the other lane width. For curve radii 750 m and 900 m, an increase in lane width results in a higher exposure value. This may be because, at a higher radius, the effect of lane width variation becomes more prominent. For the same lane width and radius, increasing speed results in lower exposure. Similarly, for the same lane width and speed, an increase in radius of curvature results in higher exposure. From all the test cases, a lane width of 2.6 m has the highest exposure value and lowest mean lateral offset and maximum lateral offset within the same radius of curvature or speed. This is surprising since the OEM manuals mention narrow lane widths as outside ODD and do not mention wide lanes as an ODD limitation. It was also found that while exiting the curve, there was a deviation nature towards the opposing lane shown by the test vehicle. Within the same

radius and speed, this deviation nature was found in higher lane widths and minimal in narrow lane width.

From the test cases that include weather variations, it was found that the impact of weather was negligible. The only notable differences found were the swerving nature at narrow lane width conditions and large deviations during extreme snow weather. The test vehicle was observed to be swerving heavily between the lane centre and the right lane marking in all-weather variations with a 2.6 m lane width. At 3.6 m lane width, the swerving is lesser, and the weather conditions do not seem to impact the lateral offset variations compared with the sunny weather conditions. Fog and rain conditions were expected to have a higher impact on the vehicle's lane-keeping performance, but surprisingly it had less effect.

It can be concluded from this research that there is a strong interdependency between the ODD attributes tested. This can lead to a possibility that the ODD definition may not exactly be a straightforward set of specific values in the form of a table, but instead can be dynamic considering this interdependency. It was also observed that some test cases classified inside ODD from the initial ODD assessment had poor lane-keeping performance and vice-versa. The lowest effect on the exposure was shown by weather variations. This can be because of the unreliable weather presets in Prescan because results from on-road experiments show a higher impact of weather conditions on the lane-keeping performance. It can also be because of any underlying factors at play inside the controller. Therefore, based on the impact of the tested ODD attributes, speed, radius of curvature and lane width can be classified as critical ODD attributes. Another observation from the test cases was the ability of the test vehicle to move at higher speeds in narrow lane widths with good lane-keeping performance compared to wider lane widths. This falls in line with findings from previous literature and will require validation. If narrow lane width does indeed ensure higher lane-keeping performance, then more lanes can be added to the roadway and it can facilitate higher capacity. The research approach of this study is used to develop a conceptual framework to assess the ODD boundaries of an ADAS feature in a simulation environment, as shown in Figure C.



Figure C: Proposed framework to assess the ODD of an ADAS feature in simulation

Limitations and recommendations

This study has some limitations due to the choices and assumptions made. The lane-keeping system's ODD is not just restricted to the speed, lane width, the radius of curvature and weather variations alone. Hence, further studies are required to test more ODD attributes to gain further insight into ODD boundary conditions. The major limitation posed by this study is the omission of superelevation in the test cases due to the restrictions of the simulation software used. In terms of realism, superelevation is very important in the design of the experiments. However, the trends reported in this study is still expected to hold since the impact of including superelevation will affect all the test cases. Further investigation by including the effect of friction and superelevation will be very useful. The same research approach can be used on the same or another simulation environment to check if the trends are still visible. The biggest drawback in simulation studies is the combinatorial explosion, which limits this research as well. From all the combinations of values assigned to the chosen ODD attributes in this study, a total of 540 test cases could've been tested. However, only 130 cases were possible to test in this research. The Simcentre Prescan360 framework does provide a time and cost-effective way to address this problem. However, it was not implemented in this study. An initial peak in the lateral offset was observed in all test cases, which can be attributed to the lack of V2I communication or GPS sensor equipped on the test vehicle. The test vehicle was observed to deviate to the right side excessively while entering the curve. This behaviour might be because of the lack of superelevation at the curve, or due to the lack of V2I communication or GPS since the test vehicle cannot anticipate the curve segment until it reaches the curve.

From a scientific perspective, the ODD assessment conclusions from this study can be compared with on-road experiments. With more attributes tested, a higher level of detail can be achieved regarding the ODD boundary conditions and the degree of correlation between the different ODD attributes must be mapped out as well. The framework proposed by this research can be used to perform a similar ODD assessment on lane-keeping systems on other simulation platforms or for other ADAS features. Realism can be increased for the simulations by using OpenStreetMap or other means of testing real-life driving situations. ODD attributes like time of day, road surface conditions, headway, condition of lane marking, driving in shadows, would be interesting directions for future research.

From a practical perspective, the OEMs can use the results from this study and the framework to test the ODD boundary conditions and better define the OEM manuals. it is recommended to have open communication between the developer of the system, policymakers and road authorities. Furthermore, the OEM is advised to communicate the ODD boundaries of the system more clearly to the drivers to prevent accidents. If the ODD is defined by the OEMs, it would be useful for researchers and drivers to know how the ODD boundary conditions were tested and the principle behind it. The road authorities can also use this information to adapt the existing infrastructure for ensuring safety for vehicles equipped with lane-keeping systems. It can also be used by Siemens to fine-tune the lane-keeping algorithm and enhance the lane-keeping functionality. The ODD assessment approach used in this study can be used to test and gather data for the many use cases that are already built on Prescan with a lane-keeping system.

1. Introduction

1.35 million people die every year due to road crashes (WHO, 2018), many of which are caused by human error. As per the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA), more than 90% of collisions are associated with human error, like distraction, fatigue and emotional driving (Singh, 2015). Autonomous vehicle (AV) technology removes this human factor in driving and aims to reduce the severity and amount of such crashes. It has been shown that the introduction of vehicle automation can increase the capacity of roads and intersections since AVs travel with shorter headways due to the improved safety that it provides (Kamal et al., 2015). Additionally, AVs have shown a positive influence on the traffic flow efficiency based on indicators like capacity, capacity drop and traffic stability (Hoogendoorn et al., 2014). AVs have also proven to increase the mobility of people with limited mobility like the disabled and elderly population (Truong et al., 2017), and also increases fuel efficiency, resulting in lower emissions (Milakis et al., 2017). Consequently, the European Commission has mandated the presence of some advanced safety features in all vehicles sold in the EU from 2022 onwards (European Commission, 2018). This will contribute to the EU's 'Vision Zero' project that aims at reducing road deaths to almost zero by the year 2050. Along with the safety of people, the EU mandate will also help drivers to gradually get used to the Automated Driving System (ADS). This will in return increase the public trust and acceptance of AV, eventually transitioning to fully autonomous driving.

1.1. Background

Vehicle manufacturers are competing to be at the frontline of this technology. However, there have been multiple incidents in the past few years that involved fatalities while driving an autonomous vehicle. One of the noteworthy fatal accidents that made the news is a Tesla with an 'Autopilot' system speeding up and steering into a concrete barrier¹. It was reported that the vehicle was operating under conditions it couldn't handle and that the driver was distracted. NHTSA has reported 11 crashes involving Tesla Autopilot, with 17 injuries and one death in these 11 crashes. The Tesla 'Autopilot' functionality is an advanced driver-assistance system (ADAS) designed to keep the vehicle in its lane and at a safe distance from vehicles in front of it. Despite the name, the system is designed for assisting the driver and expects the driver to be ready to intervene at all times. Another fatal accident that was reported involved an Uber test vehicle operating in self-drive mode, and it hit a pedestrian crossing the street with a bicycle². Although the vehicle had a human safety backup driver in the driver's seat with the ability to take over control in case of an emergency, it was shown that the backup driver was visually distracted. The investigation found the cause of the accident to be due to the inattention of the backup driver. Hence, the safety of commercial AVs is an ongoing debate. This shows a need to identify the limitations of the systems' functionality and the need to evaluate the use of such systems in different driving situations. Additionally, drivers must also be aware of the actual capabilities of the AV and the limitations of the system in use.

¹ https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/jun/07/tesla-fatal-crash-silicon-valley-autopilot-mode-report

² https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/19/technology/uber-driverless-fatality.html

Each Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) are developing their own autonomous system that is designed to work in specific geographic, environmental, operational, or infrastructural conditions. These dimensions within which the system is designed to function is known as Operational Design Domain (ODD). OEMs are trying to implement their own ODD for ADS that promises hands-free driving or highly autonomous driving. Examples of such systems are the Cadillac SuperCruise system, the General Motors driver monitoring system, Nissan ProPilot system, iNext, and so on. Google-owned Waymo became the first service provider to offer robotaxi rides to the general public in Arizona³. Recently, Tesla has said to offer 'full self-driving' feature to private vehicle owners on a subscription basis⁴. Additionally, companies are partnering together to push the AV technology forward, like Ford and Qualcomm, Cruise (owned by General Motors), Honda and Microsoft. Amazon recently acquired the autonomous vehicle start-up called Zoox⁵ to also be a competitor in this arena. Apple Inc. has announced that they are planning to develop their own autonomous vehicle by 2024⁶. These recent developments in the market are pointing towards achieving the dream of fully autonomous vehicles on the road.

Different OEMs competing against each other to be the leading brand in AV technology results in a wide variety of defined ODD. Each OEM specifies the ODD differently in the same level of automation, resulting in a mismatch in the expected capabilities by the driver and actual capabilities of the system defined in the OEM manual (Farah et al., 2021). Due to this, questions arise like 'What happens when the AVs encounters a situation outside of its ODD?' or 'Are the failures outside the ODD permitted as long as the failure response is safe?'. There is no accepted standard of ODD that applies to all AVs equally. Additionally, the boundaries of existing ODDs are still unclear as well. For instance, in the owner's manual of a Tesla Model S, under the LKAS system, it says that the system may not function properly in sharp curves, which is an ODD boundary of the system. However, they don't specify what radius of the curve can be considered as a sharp curve. Similar cases exist in most of the owner's manuals of other AVs with other factors as well. Often the drivers are not aware of the ODD designed for the vehicle they are driving and are not informed whether the different real-life driving situations are within the ODD of the vehicle or not. Ensuring proper knowledge of the system by the driver and awareness is crucial for AV development (Eboli et al., 2017). Furthermore, there is no standard ODD definition format that can be used to test the ODD in a simulation environment.

1.2. Problem definition

Currently, there is no exact form of measurement to assess the ODD of any ADS system or ADAS features like lane-keeping system, adaptive cruise control, lane departure warning system, autonomous emergency braking system, etc. Having such a quantified ODD measurement would be useful in collaboration between the OEM and the other stakeholders to

³ https://arstechnica.com/cars/2020/10/waymo-finally-launches-an-actual-public-driverless-taxiservice/

⁴ https://www.businessinsider.com.au/tesla-autopilot-full-self-driving-subscription-early-2021-elon-musk-2020-12

⁵ https://www.forbes.com/sites/tomtaulli/2020/06/27/amazon-buys-zoox-why-self-driving-technology-is-existential/

⁶ https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2020/dec/22/apple-plans-self-driving-car-in-2024-with-next-level-battery-technology

improve the system and the infrastructure, and for widespread use of safe AV technology. However, due to the competition in the AV market between the different OEMs, such ODD assessment reports are not publicly available which hinders the modifications required in the system or the infrastructure for better safety. Since the system is designed to perform within its ODD, and the current road infrastructure was designed for human drivers, it is imperative to test the ODD boundaries of the system in the different driving conditions that an AV might encounter. The driving conditions are dependent on the different factors related to the infrastructure, environmental conditions, system constraints, operational constraints, and more. This dynamic driving environment made of different combinations between these factors makes it very difficult to define the ODD and to measure it, as shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1: ODD challenges for autonomous vehicles

1.3. Research Objective

The goal of this research is to identify the attributes relevant to the ODD definition of a specific ADS feature chosen to classify developed test cases into either inside or outside the ODD. This can then be used to compare with results from a performance metric to test the ODD boundaries of that specific feature of the test vehicle using simulation. The developed metric would then be beneficial to OEMs to test the ODD of their system and as a long-term objective, be beneficial for drivers to be constantly informed about the ODD boundaries during various driving situations.

The ODD assessment metric will be able to test the effect of relevant road, vehicle and environmental characteristics on the performance of the lane-keeping system using the simulation software Prescan. This ODD assessment approach will be able to check whether the test case classification within or outside the ODD boundary is valid based on the performance of the lane-keeping system. Since this is a fairly new topic of investigation and is getting more and more prominence lately, a conceptual framework will also be proposed that can guide future researchers as a roadmap on how to assess the ODD boundaries of an ADS using simulation.

1.4. Research Approach

This research aims to answer the research questions by defining scenarios for a specific selected ADS system and simulating it in PreScan. For that, the different capabilities of the software are first explored and the characteristics relevant to the ODD definition are identified, along with finding the ODD attributes relevant to the ADS system from literature and OEM manuals. Using this, the use cases are defined, and the test cases are prepared. The test cases will then be run to extract the results and then analysis of the results will be done. This performance results from the test cases will then be compared with the initial ODD assessment done on the test cases. The research approach used in this study is shown in Figure 2. The whole approach was utilized for creating a framework for testing the ODD boundaries of a lane-keeping system using simulation.



Figure 2: Research approach used in the study

1.5. Research Scope

The scope of this research is limited to the ODD of a lane-keeping system feature of an ADS at a horizontal curve. The type of curve (left or right) is not a considered factor in the study. The research does not take into account the human behavioural factor of driving or the fallback sequence of the system when it leaves its ODD. The interaction with other road users is also outside the scope of this research since the sole focus of this study is to understand the effect of the different ODD factors identified on the system in different driving scenarios. The effect of factors like tire condition, lane marking condition, the nighttime driving condition is also not investigated. Additionally, the research does not involve creating or modifying the sensor algorithm of the lane-keeping system, but only uses the algorithm that was already being used or available in Prescan provided by Siemens. Finally, this study does not aim to provide a new ODD definition or to provide a standard ODD definition for a lane-keeping system, but instead will focus on the ODD boundary assessment of the lane-keeping system in simulation.

1.6. Research Outline

The main findings from the literature review are discussed in Chapter 2, followed by the findings from reviewing the OEM manuals in Chapter 3. The research gaps and research questions are presented in Chapter 4. This is followed by the research methodology in Chapter 5 and the results from the analysis are then presented in Chapter 6. The discussion of results and formed conclusions are described in Chapter 7. Finally, the recommendations, reflection and future studies of this research are detailed in Chapter 8.

2. Literature Review

This chapter aims to discuss the findings from the literature review done on the research topic. Both academic literature and industrial documents were used for this. The sources used were Google Scholar, Researchgate, Elsevier, Sciencedirect, Transportation Research Record, among many others. These sources were used to find peer-reviewed journal papers, articles, reports, conference publications, and priority was given to the latest sources (2010 onwards).

To find the relevant literature to the research topic more effectively, a review of the bibliography of the relevant sources and theses was done in order to narrow down the search. This process is called snowballing and it was done throughout the literature review phase. Several keywords were used (by itself or in combination) to limit the search for literature. Some of these keywords are Operational design domain, Lane keeping system, ADS, Sensors, Simulation, Autonomous vehicles, Self-driving, Scenarios, Connected and automated driving. These were used to refine the literature at the earlier stage and then further filtering was done by reviewing the title and abstract of the gathered literature.

The main objective of the literature review is to provide state of the art of ODD definition so far from academic literature, ODD standards and OEM manuals, and to also identify relevant attributes to the ODD definition. These identified attributes would then be used to create the test scenarios for the simulation. It was found that there is only very limited research published on the topic of ODD, and that there is no universally accepted ODD standard yet. Furthermore, the ODD definitions provided on the OEM manuals are not clear enough in certain aspects.

2.1. General

With the advent of AVs, there has been immense research that focuses on identifying factors important for its safety and testing the performance of the system. Geyer et al. (2014) proposed a unified ontology that includes terms like ego vehicle, scenery, scene, scenario, etc. and ordered it into test and use case catalogues. This can be used for a structured representation of ODD. This was further specified into a two part ontology that consists of road structure by Czarnecki where the first one focuses on road structure (Czarnecki, 2018a), and the second one on road users and environmental conditions (Czarnecki, 2018b, p. 2). The road structure ontology includes factors like road type, road surface, road geometry, cross-section design, which can be used to define the ODD for an ADS. The second one covers road users (vehicles and pedestrians) and environmental conditions, that include atmospheric, lighting and road conditions. Colwell et al. (2018) suggested that models based on this ontology can be used as a reference to create an ODD.

The concept of static ODD and dynamic ODD was also introduced by Seppelt et al. (2017) where the identified conditions and elements were classified into the two categories. Static ODD includes the set of roadway and environmental conditions with a fixed location, whereas dynamic ODD contains the set of roadway and environmental conditions for which on-board sensing is necessary to identify state changes with respect to time. The study also examined the

human considerations in the form of a questionnaire study that tested the knowledge of Tesla owners' knowledge of the AutoPilot functionality. According to the categorisation by Seppelt et al. (2017), the ontology proposed by Geyer et al. (2014) is static in nature.

The study done by Wittmann et al. (2015) uses the term 'functional boundary', which is similar to the ODD concept and highlights the need to monitor the functional boundary for safety purposes. The term is similar to ODD in the sense that the boundary defined is identical to the domain that can be defined. Identifying the relevant boundaries pertaining to all the factors/conditions of the ODD is a challenge because the AV itself is a complex system that runs through a complex environment with different variables. The functional boundary defined by Wittmann et al. is a combination of static environment, traffic dynamics, environmental conditions, vehicle state and passenger actions. Each of this element consists of multiple factors to be taken into consideration while defining the boundary. Wittmann et al. has highlighted in their study that for safe operation, the monitoring of functional boundary is required.

These studies provide different ways of categorisation of the relevant factors for defining the functional boundary or ODD, and studies what an ODD should consist of. The complexity of defining a complete ODD of an AV, let alone a single ADAS feature is clearly hard. However, there is neither a standard way to define the ODD, nor a formal method to test the ODD and the safety and risk associated with it.

2.2. Automated vehicles

2.2.1 Levels of automation

There exist an international standard by The Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE) (NHTSA, 2016) which defines AV from Level 0 (full control by the human driver) to Level 5 (full control by the vehicle), as shown in Table 1.

		Dynamic Driving Task (DDT)			
Level	Name	Sustained Lateral &	Object and Event	Fallback	ODD
		Longitudinal	Detection and		
		Vehicle Motion	Response		
		Control	-		
0	No Driving	Driver	Driver	Driver	N/A
	Automation				
1	Driver	Driver and System	Driver	Driver	Limited
	Assistance				
2	Partial Driving	System	Driver	Driver	Limited
	Automation				
3	Conditional	System	System	Driver	Limited
	Driving	-	-		
	Automation				

Table 1: SAE levels of Driving Automation

4	High Driving	System	System	System	Limited
	Automation				
5	Full Driving	System	System	System	Unlimited
	Automation				

From Table 1 it can be understood that the ODD is limited to specific driving conditions except for level 5 which has unlimited ODD, which indicates that the system can perform all drivermanageable driving tasks in every on-road driving situations. This means that level 5 ADS promise the same mobility that a human driver can provide (Colwell et al., 2018). The functions of the driver and system, and the features of the different levels is shown in Figure 3.



Figure 3: SAE levels of driving automation and functions

Driving automation refers to both ADAS and ADS. As per SAE definition, Levels 1 and 2 are called Driver Support Systems and Levels 3 to 5 are identified as ADS. However, levels 1 and 2 are more commonly referred to as ADAS. The purpose of ADAS features on an AV is to support human drivers, whereas an ADS can ultimately be able to operate without a human driver.

As the name suggests, in Level 0 the driver performs all longitudinal and lateral tasks like steering and acceleration. The driver is completely in control, although the system can give some warning like lane departure or collision alerts. At Level 1, the system can control the speed or steering of the vehicle, but not both simultaneously. Adaptive cruise control is an

example for this level of autonomy where a set speed and safe distance between the car ahead is maintained by automatically applying the brake and throttle. At Level 2, the vehicle takes over the two primary driving functions of lateral and longitudinal control. For example, having adaptive cruise control with lane keeping would require both the function and the system does that. However, the driver still has to be ready to take-over control in case the system cannot handle the driving situation. At Level 3 autonomy, the vehicle can monitor its surroundings and can change lanes or accelerate past a slower vehicle by controlling the steering, throttle and brake. The driver has to stay alert to take back control when the vehicle initiates it. An example feature of this is the traffic jam assist or highway autopilot which can be operated on highways or when the traffic is slow. In Level 4, more highly complex driving situations can be handled by the system itself. The driver can relax during driving situations that previous levels cannot manoeuvre, like construction sites or lane closures. The driver still has the option to manually takeover. However, since the ODD of Level 4 ADS is still limited, there can still be driving situations that the system cannot handle. In these situations, the vehicle prompts the driver to take back control, but if it receives no response, the vehicle brings itself to stop safely. Google Waymo is currently operating driverless taxi services in specific areas in the USA. Finally, Level 5 autonomy requires no human attention and no fallback ready driver to take over either. However, most of the current commercial AV only include Level 1 and Level 2 autonomy where human drivers are assisted by driver assistance features and partial automation is provided. This means that the driver may be requested to take control of the vehicle in certain conditions outside the system's ODD.

The Vienna Convention of 1968 did not allow the large-scale use of higher levels of autonomy features on public roads with the exception of Germany. This is a direct consequence of lack of standardization and validation techniques (Takács et al., 2018). One of the major milestones towards deployments of ADS was the amendments to the 1968 Vienna convention in 2016 that allows automated driving technologies transferring driving tasks to the vehicle in traffic, given these technologies adhere to the United Nations vehicle regulations or if it can be overridden by the driver. As a result, the amendment allows ADS functionalities in AVs, provided that a driver is present and can take control of the vehicle (UNECE, 2016).

During ODD violation when the ADS is outside the designed functional boundary, level 4 or level 5 ADS responds by automatically performing the DDT, whereas from level 1 to level 3 ADS, the system requests manual control takeover from a fallback-ready user. The purpose of a DDT is to achieve a 'minimum risk condition' or 'safe state', which is dependent on the driving situation (Reschka & Maurer, 2015). When the system's capability to monitor the driving environment is compromised, the DDT fallback sequence ensures the safety of the driver with minimal effect on the traffic state. An example DDT fallback sequence can be a pullover manoeuvre to the side of the road or braking to avoid an emergency hazard. The roles of the user and the ADS for each SAE level of driving automation is shown in Figure 4 (Daimler, 2019).



Figure 4: Roles of driver and system in SAE levels

The ADS of the vehicle must be aware of the impending ODD exit and alerts the driver for the driver to takeover. If the takeover request isn't fulfilled, the system will initiate the DDT to achieve a minimal risk condition. For the driver, it would be more comfortable if the frequency of this takeover request is less. The elimination of this transfer situations for the control of vehicle between ADS and driver is important. Hence the continuity and length of the ODD plays an important role (Kulmala et al., 2019).

The process of AV approaching an ODD exit is illustrated by SAE (SAE, 2018) is shown in Figure 5.



Figure 5: Performance of AV when approaching ODD exit

2.2.2 ADS in vehicles

ADS on a vehicle is capable to perform driving tasks and monitoring the driving environment (NHTSA, 2016). The human driver does not have to pay much attention in the driving circumstances that ADS assists with as long as the driving situation is within the ODD of the system. It provides various benefits that include better efficiency, safety and reduction of workload (Kalra, 2017). Driver support systems, as the name suggests, supports the driver by providing warnings, assisting in driving function and automating some driving functions. ADS replace the human driver decision making to eliminate possible human error and helps to provide a better assisted control over the vehicle (Piao & M Mcdonald, 2008). ADS cannot completely prevent the accidents from happening, but instead can reduce the severity of the accident and can better protect the drivers from some of the human factors and errors that are the cause of most of the traffic accidents (Ziebinski et al., 2017). Some of the ADS features present on vehicles in the market now are Adaptive Cruise Control (ACC), Blind-spot monitoring (BSM), Autonomous Emergency Braking System (AEBS), Lane Departure Warning System (LDW), Lane Keeping Assist (LKA), Pre-crash systems, Parking Assistance system and Forward Collision Warning (FCW).

These systems are in place to increase the overall road safety and driving comfort. Shaout et al. (2011) has provided state of the art for many of these systems and have provided an elaborate description of the benefits and drawbacks of each of these systems. ACC helps reduce driver fatigue by allowing the driver to rest their foot from the gas pedal on long drives. It also enhances fuel economy by maintaining a constant speed when the system is activated. It uses lasers or radar to match the speed of the vehicle in front. Only systems paired with an AEBS system can automatically slow down or stop when the car ahead brakes. ACC reduces the number of brake and switch operation required of the driver (Yadav & Szpytko, 2017). This reduces the burden on the driver. The system is very helpful during foggy or poor weather conditions, when the driver is not able to judge the distance between the preceding vehicles effectively. Most OEMs have their own exclusive names for ACC, like 'Distronic Plus' by Mercedes, 'Active Safe' by Porsche or 'Traffic Jam Assist' by Volkswagen, which is an extension of ACC that is effective in congestion as well.

Blind-spot monitoring system uses sensors mounted on side mirrors or rear bumper to detect vehicles approaching from adjacent lanes. Not only active sensors like LIDAR or ultrasound but also passive sensors have been used for blind spot detection (Kim et al., 2017). The study proposed an algorithm instead of the appearance-based feature to discriminate approaching headlights from background noise in the sensors, which was successfully implemented in simulation. The system is useful in situations where the driver is about to change lanes and the system detects a vehicle next to you. The system will then provide warnings and takes control of steering and brakes to avoid collision. Different OEMs have different names for blind-spot monitoring system, like 'Side Assist' by Audi, 'Active blind spot detection' by BMW or 'Blind spot warning' by Nissan. A side by side comparison of the conditions under which the system may not function is shown in Table 2.

BMW (Radar)	Audi (Radar)	Nissan (Camera sensor)
When vehicle approaching	If passing a vehicle with	If vehicle approaching
raster than your own	km/h	rapidly from benind
Speed below approximately 30 km/h or 50 km/h	Speed below 30 km/h	Speed below 32 km/h
Heavy fog, rain or snowfall	Poor weather conditions like	Sudden light changes like
	heavy rain, snow, mist or fog	sunrise, sunset, tunnel, bridge
Tight curves or narrow lanes	Narrow lanes, wide lanes,	Wider or narrow lanes than
	driving at edge of lane, tight curves, slope on roadway	standard lane width
If bumper is dirty or iced up		Wet roadway

Table 2: The comparison of boundary conditions of blind-spot monitoring system between BMW, Audi and Nissan

From 2022, the EU have mandated all new cars and light vehicles to be equipped with AEBS. It reduces the risk of rear-end crashes by 38% at low speed (Fildes et al., 2015). While the reduction of traffic accidents is expected because of the widespread use of the system, concerns regarding many drivers using the system without proper understanding of the trigger conditions (TCs) have arisen (Mimura et al., 2020). In this study done by Mimura et. al., the trigger conditions are classified into 17 types which are taken from the manufacturer website, and broadly into two categories, namely 'do not work properly' and 'work accidently'. AEBS consists of camera and radar sensors that builds an internal model of the car environment and assesses whether emergency action is required to prevent an accident (Kopetz & Poledna, 2013). The system warns the driver with auditory warnings first, and then applies warning brake if there's no response. If there's still no response, the system applies full brakes to avoid collision. AEBS also provides brake assist to provide the additional braking force required to avoid a collision. However, combining this with the human driver's control can sometimes be the cause of an accident.

Lane support or monitoring systems like LDW and LKA assist the driver by giving warnings or taking control before imminent accident for increased safety. Both the technologies are beneficial for bettering the safety for vehicle occupants and road users. LDW continuously monitors the position of the vehicle to be within the lane markers (Narote et al., 2018) and provides warning when it steers dangerously away from the lane markers. LKA on the other hand, can automatically steer the vehicle to the pre-determined location using steering control and differential braking (Chen et al., 2018). The system alerts can be visual, auditory or vibration on steering wheel. Most systems use cameras, laser sensors mounted in the front of the vehicle or infrared to recognize the lane markings to judge when to provide the warning or to steer. Different OEMs market this system in their vehicles under different names. There are limited studies regarding the environmental and road condition effects on LDW and LKA performance. Mansor et al. (2020) suggests a new test protocol for assessing the performance of LDW and LKA systems. The system in the study was designed to activate at a speed of 65 km/h. For all the on-road test scenarios, the test vehicle successfully provided warning and

automatic correction in both dry and wet conditions. However, to assess large number of driving situations that an AV can encounter, traditional testing methods will not be able to keep up. In simulated environments however, thousands of simulated scenarios can be evaluated autonomously, saving time and cost (Huang et al., 2016).

Precrash systems can detect and alert the driver to imminent accidents. The system uses radar or laser sensors to detect vehicles and alert the driver. It can even tension the seatbelts and charge the brakes to prepare for imminent collision. The different OEMs, like earlier, has different names and consists of different phases within the implementation of the system, but consists of more or less the same functionalities. The park assist system helps the driver to maneuver the vehicle into parking spaces. It uses radar to find the parallel, diagonal or perpendicular parking spots (Shaout et al., 2011).

The OEMs does not completely educate the customers in two main aspects: real function of the system and capability of the system to perform the function (Lesemann, 2008). The study done by Lesemann have compiled the then existing ICT-based systems into a roadmap, as shown in Figure 6 and it shows that the systems are becoming more complex with single functionalities getting combines into single features which are complex sensor integration. The drivers being uncertain or assuming that the satisfactory conditions for the system of one OEM will work for another is something that has to be addressed. This obvious need of a commonality or standardization will promote quick and intuitive understanding in drivers.



Figure 6: Roadmap of ICT-based safety systems (Lesemann, 2008)

The most concerning aspect here is that similar systems are given different names by the different OEMs, with very minor operational differences like the phases or buttons involved, but all providing the same functionality. This lack of standard or coherency can lead to much misinterpretation, like the Tesla naming its driver assistance systems as 'Autopilot' or 'Full

Self Driving (FSD)' when it actually is not fully autonomous. Such a mismatch between the real capabilities of the system defined in the manual and the driver's understanding of the system (Farah et al., 2021) can lead to dangerous driving situations. Hagl & Kouabenan (2020) concludes from their research on drivers' perception of road risk and risky driving behaviours that it is of paramount importance to make drivers understand that ADS are not fool proof. They advise not to exaggerate the capabilities of the system for the sake of marketing purposes. Further studies and training session are very much needed for safer ADS implementation.

A study done by Dickie & Boyle (2009) on the drivers' understanding of ACC limitations shows that ACC is being misused in the case of partial driving automation because users expect it to perform effectively in situations when it actually cannot. This can have a negative impact on the safety benefit of such ADS features. However, the findings also show that with prolonged use, the drivers become more aware of the limitations that ACC pose and this in indicative that the drivers can be trained over time to properly and safely use the ACC system.

2.2.3 Sensors

The sensor technologies used for each of the ADS systems is mentioned in the previous section. Depending on the required functionality, the system will use a different combination of a set of sensors. There are mainly 4 types of sensor technologies used in AVs, namely radar, lidar, vision and infrared (IR).

- 1. Radar: It uses high frequency electromagnetic waves to measure the distance and speed. Commonly used radar systems operate at 24 GHz and at 76/77 GHz.
- 2. Lidar: Light Detection And Ranging (LIDAR) is a laser-based sensor. The laser increases the field of view and the resolution of lidar/radar sensors. It helps to identify road users and obstacles in the field of view.
- 3. Vision: It uses one or more digital video cameras for road detection and on-road object detection. Road detection includes lane line marking detection and road surface detection. This helps in lane position or object mapping in the vehicle path (Pendleton et al., 2017).
- 4. Infrared: It uses an IR LED and detector to measure the distance and map the roadway characteristics. This helps in object recognition and can detect objects in less visibility conditions

These sensors can be broadly classified into two types; sensors that can detect longitudinal or lateral proximity objects, and sensors that can detect roadway or in-vehicle attributes for the stability of the vehicle. For instance, a BSM system require detection of short-range rear proximity objects and these can be detected by IR, vision, short range radar or laserscanner technologies. Figure 7 from the study done by Lesemann (2008) shows the various sensor technologies and the respective ranges.



Figure 7: Sensor technologies and their ranges (Lesemann, 2008)

The most commonly used sensor for lane keeping systems is the camera sensor. Xing et al., (2018) studied about the two common approaches used for lane detection in vision-based LKS, namely conventional computer vision and novel deep learning. The computer vision-based algorithm that uses image processing for lane tracking has more computational efficiency than the deep learning-based algorithm that trains the deep neural network for lane detection. However, it was reported that the computer vision-based algorithm is unable to detect the lane markings in difficult driving situations like curves.

There are other sensors like wheel speed sensor, yaw rate sensor, acceleration sensor, steering wheel angle sensor used by OEMs in some systems. Currently, radar sensors are widely used for obstacle detection (Piao & M Mcdonald, 2008) and compared to IR or vision, radar sensors perform equally well during day and night, in most weather conditions. But a large angular reach and resolution is one of the major issues with radar-based sensors (Agogino et al., 2000) and so it lacks the resolving power to observe lane marking (Bar Hillel et al., 2014). However, compared to radar, lidar has a better angular reach and resolution. Despite that, lidar based sensors are sensitive to weather conditions that can reduce the range and can detect pseudo objects due to the road spray. The effectiveness of the sensor depends on the operative range of the sensor uses and the road/weather conditions, and therefore the application of such systems are limited (Piao & M Mcdonald, 2008).

Camera sensor can provide mono or stereo vision. The camera can map the objects ahead of the vehicle and measure the distance between the object and the vehicle. Additionally, the camera can detect the state of the motion, whether the object is stationary or is moving. Furthermore, stereo camera can be used for different ADS features like the Traffic Sign Assist (TSA) (Ziebinski et al., 2017). TSA can recognize and extract important information from traffic signs, like the speed limit, and communicates to the driver. For ACC and AEBS, the camera sensor measures the distance to the leading vehicle to avoid rear-end collisions. Similarly, for LKA and for LDW, camera is used to map the lane markings and provide the driver with warnings to change the lanes.

While cameras capture image and video data that is labelled by data analysts and interpreted by machine learning, radar and lidar provide further detail into the vehicle surrounding that can ensure more robustness in detecting and avoiding obstacles on the road. This becomes especially important in driving situations with lower visibility, like during bad weather conditions or during nighttime. However, radar sensors are relatively expensive compared to camera, and the data processing requires significant computing power from the vehicle. Tesla had recently announced that all their vehicles will be moving towards a vision only system and removed radar sensor, claiming that a vision-only system is all that is needed for full autonomy. A summary of the view angles and the maximum operational distance for the sensors is shown in Table 3 (Ziebinski et al., 2017).

	Video (front)	Infrared	Short-range Radar	Long-range Radar
View angle [deg]	50	40	80	20
Max. distance [m]	80	120	20	150

2.3. Operational Design Domain (ODD)

The problem arises when each of these OEMs manufacture their own vehicles without a common or standard ODD. There will be driving situations where high levels of automations can be granted, and in other complex situations where the ODD of the vehicle ends and the vehicle handover the control to the driver or perform a minimum risk maneuver (MRM). The ODD defined can be very specific, like a low speed public street or a single fixed route. Similarly, there is a plethora of ODD definitions in existing literature, with several visions of what the purpose of the ODD should be (Gyllenhammar et al., 2020). However, it is acknowledged that the safety of ADS depends on the list of all the attributes/conditions that the AV might encounter, i.e. the ODD of the system.

2.3.1 Standards and definitions

SAE defines the term ODD as "the operating conditions under which a given driving automation system or feature thereof is specifically designed to function, including, but not limited to, environmental, geographical, and time-of-day restrictions, and/or the requisite presence or absence of certain traffic or roadway characteristics" (SAE, 2018). In other words, ODD defines the domain over which the automated vehicle (AV) can operate safely (Colwell et al., 2018). It defines the operating environment that the system is defined for. By definition, the ODD for Level 5 AVs is unlimited, because the vehicle is fully automated and is equipped to encounter any kind of scenario. However, for levels 1 to 4 the ODD is limited, and it is characteristic to the system, which is subject to changes depending on the OEM.

ISO 21448:2019 defines ODD as the specific conditions under which a given driving automation system is designed to function (ISO, 2019). These conditions can be spatial, temporal, legal or environmental. This standard provides specific guidance on defining the safety of an ADS system or feature for its intended functionality. The guidance is on the

applicable design, verification and validation measures to achieve safety of the intended functionality (SOTIF), which is defined as the absence of unreasonable risk due to hazard resulting from functional insufficiencies of the intended functionality. The standard is intended for ADS or emergency intervention systems for which proper situational awareness is critical to safety.

UL4600 released by Underwriters Laboratories (UL), an accredited standards developer in the USA and Canada, defines ODD as the set of environments and situations the system is intended to operate within (UL, 2019). This includes not only direct environmental conditions and geographic restrictions, but also a characterization of a set of objects, events, and other conditions that will occur within the environment.

BSI PAS 1883:2020 released by the British Standards Institution (BSI) defines ODD as the operating conditions under which a given driving automation system or feature thereof is specifically designed to function safely (BSI, 2020). This includes but not limited to the environmental, geographical, and time-of-day restrictions, and/or the requisite presence or absence of certain traffic or roadway characteristics. The taxonomy provided in the standard with the ODD attributes is shown in Figure 8.



Figure 8: BSI PAS 1883:2020 taxonomy for ODD attributes

The industry program of SAE called The Automated Vehicle Safety Consortium (AVSC) provides a best practice document for describing an ODD for SAE Level 4 vehicles. It provides a conceptual framework and a lexicon that can be used by developers and OEMs to describe their ODD and to communicate this to the users (SAE, 2020). The elements in this lexicon are weather-related environmental conditions, road surface conditions, roadway infrastructure, operational constraints, road users, non-static roadside objects, and connectivity. These

variables have sub-classification that entails a detailed description of an ODD definition. This best practice provides a sample ODD definition, both in a tabular and descriptive format. However, the thresholds of many of these used parameters in the ODD definition is not present. Nevertheless, the main objective of this best practice document was to establish commonly defined terms related to ODD and recommending a framework in which they can be applied, which was successful.

The U. S. Department of Transportation (USDOT) definition of ODD indicates that the ODD should be identified by the manufacturer (USDOT, 2018). Example ODD categories are provided in the Federal guidance report. OEMs are encouraged to define the ODD in their vehicles tested or deployed and document the process and procedure for assessment, testing and validation of the ADS functionality with the prescribed ODD. As per the report, an ODD describes the specific operating domains in which an ADS feature is designed to function with respect to roadway types, geographic area, speed range, lighting conditions, weather conditions and other operational constraints (NHTSA, 2017). The ODD will likely vary for each ADS feature, even if there are more than one ADS feature on a vehicle. The testing framework proposed in the report considers the potential range of ODDs and its potential test cases, using an ODD taxonomy that organized the different ODD elements identified through literature. The proposed taxonomy is shown in Figure 9.



Figure 9: NHTSA taxonomy for ODD attributes (NHTSA, 2017)

Similar to the SAE classification, there exists a classification called Infrastructure Support for Automated Driving (ISAD) by Carreras et al. (2018) which represents the infrastructure support level to the AVs in levels A, B, C, D, E; A represents highest infrastructural support level and E represents the lowest level. Erhart et al. (2020) uses this classification on the Austrian motorway network for a systematic evaluation of road section where infrastructural upgrades can close certain information gaps that can help the vehicle's perception and adapt to
driving situations. However, the study assumes the ISAD classification to be static, but in reality, for AVs to adapt to situations on road, the classification has to be dynamic.

2.3.2 Ongoing projects

There have been very few studies on the effectiveness of the ODD of different OEMs and even fewer research to define ODD elaborately. Currently, each OEM are building their own proprietary ODD and a future where such data is shared between companies seems very far away because there isn't much incentive to do otherwise. Hence, a standardization has become the need of the hour. This need of standards has urged many national and international standardization bodies attempting to standardize the ODD concept. One such standardization is being done by ASAM through the project called OpenODD (ASAM, 2020). There are other standardization activities done that addresses the needs of the industry, but there still exists the gap in the industry for an ODD definition format for simulation. This is where ASAM OpenODD aims to step in for representation of this abstract ODD specification in a more well defined and standard manner that enables machines to interpret and perform analysis. This would then be a standard format which is both human readable and machine readable.

There is ISO TS 5083 which is under development which provides guidance on safety of an ADS system in its design and verification stage (ISO, 2021b). The standard aims to provide a guidance to developing and validating an AV equipped with ADS. It is intended for SAE level 3 and 4 road vehicles, including trucks and buses. Another ongoing project is the ISO/AWI 34503 which deals with the taxonomy for ODD of ADS (ISO, 2021a). This taxonomy in development will be complimented with a high-level definition format that is intended to be used by regulators and non-coders.

There is the UNECE WP.29, the world forum for harmonization of vehicle regulations, which has already embarked on regulations for ADS with significant involvement from the UK (UNECE, 2021). Although this defines the safety and environmental performance requisites for all kind of vehicles like cars, vans, trucks, buses, powered two-wheelers and even non-road mobile machineries, it aims to improve global vehicle safety and the framework in development is intended to decrease environmental pollution and energy consumption.

2.3.3 ODD attributes

Common factors affecting the ODD are the time of day, weather, road features and vehicle characteristics. Studies done by Koopman & Fratrik (2019) and Kulmala et al. (2019) in Finland lists out the many attributes related to physical and digital infrastructure that can have an effect on the ODD.

Koopman & Fratrik (2019) provides a comprehensive list of criteria, organized into eight categories that should at least be included in an ODD. There is a significant knowledge gap in the current understanding of ODD in terms of the attributes that can have an impact on the ODD and the level of importance of the attribute in the ODD definition. Filling this gap will

increase knowledge not just about the ODD definition itself, but also the sensor capabilities, the developments and the impacts on AVs, paving the way to Highly Autonomous Vehicles (HAV). They also emphasize on other domain constraints that can be difficult to enumerate without significant experience. Another important aspect that is mentioned is the system's inherent equipment limitation that can impact the ODD, like the minimum illumination required by the camera sensor. The list of ODD factors that is compiled in their research is shown in Table 4.

ODD characteristic	Attribute
Operational terrain, vehicle	Slope, camber, curvature, banking, coefficient of
surroundings and projected	friction, road roughness, air density
vehicle path	
Operational infrastructure	Navigation aids, traffic management devices, special
	road rule, vehicle to infrastructure availability
Environmental/weather conditions	Surface and air temperature, wind, visibility,
and sensor interference	precipitation, icing, lighting, glare
	Traffic laws, social norms, customary signaling and
Rules of interaction	negotiation procedures with other agents (human and
	autonomous)
Communication (including	Modes, bandwidth, latency, stability, availability,
machine to machine and human	reliability
interaction)	
Infrastructure data availability,	Construction zones, temporary traffic rules during
correctness, level of detail and	emergencies, traffic jams
temporary deviations	
Expected distributions of	Toll booths, police traffic stops
operational state space elements	

Table 4: ODD attributes by Koopman & Fratrik (2019)

One of the deliverables of the MANTRA project by Conference of European Director of Roads (CEDR) provides a list of relevant ODD attributes and a sample ODD for a Level-4 highway pilot (Ulrich et al., 2020). The work package 4 of project MANTRA analyzes the correlation between the automated functions and the infrastructure. The expected impacts to infrastructure from the need for the required ODD for the safe deployment of automated vehicles are addressed, which can further improve the ODD coverage of the automated functions. The MANTRA project uses ODD attribute list proposed by Kulmala et al. (2019).

Kulmala et al. (2019) research from Finland as part of the European Union – European Innovation Partnership (EU-EIP) project studies the impacts and economic feasibility of automated driving and provides a roadmap and action plan. One of the main focus of the research is understanding the ODD requirements of Level 3 and Level 4 ADS like highway chauffeur and highway autopilot for passenger vehicles, buses, shuttles and freight vehicles. Since there is no standard ODD specification that could've been used for the study because it

is up to the OEMs to specify the ODD of the respective ADS. For this purpose, a list of attributes was developed in the study with its respective infrastructure and state characterization, as shown in Table 5.

ODD attribute	Physical/Digital infrastructure	Static/Dynamic
Road	Physical	Static
Speed range	Physical	Static
Shoulder or kerb	Physical	Static
Road markings	Physical	Static
Traffic signs	Physical	Static
Road furniture	Physical	Static
Traffic	-	Dynamic
Time	-	Dynamic
Weather conditions	-	Dynamic
HD map	Digital	Static
Satellite positioning	Digital	Static
Communication	Digital	Static
Information system	Digital	Static

Table 5: ODD attributes proposed by Kulmala et al. (2019)

However, there are some limitations in improving the ODD coverage and extending it because of the dependency on the capabilities of the sensors and software that the OEMs use to develop the ADS. Based on pilot studies, desktop analysis, expert interviews and workshops, the ODD requirements for the following five driving functionality use cases were chosen in the MANTRA project.

- Highway autopilot including highway convoy (L4)
- Highly automated (freight) vehicles on dedicated roads (L4)
- Automated PRT (Public Rapid Transit)/shuttles in mixed traffic (L4)
- Commercial driverless vehicles (L4) as taxi services
- Driverless maintenance and road works vehicles (L4)

Since the OEM is responsible for specifying the ODD for its ADS and there is no universally accepted ODD specifications or list of attributes that can be used, the ODD specification for each of these use cases was assumed from publicly available reports, documents and discussions. The sample ODD requirements for Level-4 highway autopilot used in these studies is shown in Figure 10.

Highway autop	ilot incl highway convoy
Road	Motorway or similar dual carriageways with separated driving directions, only on line sections not including toll plazas, ramps or intersections, but containing straight driving on weaving sections
Speed range	Up to 130 km/h; some systems do not work below 30-40 km/h; no restrictions 2030-
Shoulder or kerb	Safe stopping for a minimal risk condition requires a wide paved shoulder available for this purpose and not used for, e.g. hard-shoulder running. Safe refuges or shoulder areas similar to bus stops could be made available in case of narrow shoulders at intervals of e.g. 500 m on each carriageway
Road markings	Minimum quality of solid or dotted lines painted on the pavement if accurate lateral positioning is based on a camera detecting the location of the lane borders, and if the lines indicate traffic management information (e.g. no overtaking or lane change)
Traffic signs	Needed for vehicle to react to traffic control indicated by traffic signs along its trajectory to select appropriate speed or to take other required action. The sign content can be accessible via cloud, or tags and/or beacons attached to the sign [or as data inside the vehicle system (not necessarily in a cloud). could be just downloaded i.e. each time the car starts and then stored in the vehicle.]
Road furniture	Wireless radio beacons or physical landmarks possibly with sensor reflectors to support and increase positioning accuracy for AD vehicles. This is most valuable in tunnels and in totally open areas with no fixed objects nearby, or on sections with high likelihood of poor road weather conditions; or when some objects in the environment interfere with the vehicle's sensors.
Traffic	Not in incident situations with people on roadway, or other safety information cases like road work zones
Time	No specific requirements
Weather conditions	All conditions except for heavy rain or snowing, or road covered with thick layer of snow or water, or in some cases sun glare, heavy fog, or darkness without lighting, 2030- only most severe restrictions apply such as floods, thick snow, etc.
HD map	HD Map of minimum quality needed if the lane identification and accurate lateral lane positioning solution is based on satellite positioning with 3D HD map matching.
Satellite positioning	Needed if the road position, lane identification and accurate lateral lane positioning solution is based on satellite positioning with 3D HD map matching. Satellite positioning accuracy is supported by land stations (e.g. RTK) and possibly also by landmarks on problem sections (tunnels, forests,) and conditions (weather).
Communi- cation	Needed for end of queue, lane change, and merge situations for negotiations among vehicles and for maintaining a local dynamic map. Short latency V2V communication is a necessity for highway convoy. V2I communication can be used to receive traffic management information in addition to real-time information.
Information system	Real-time traffic information on incidents, roadworks, events, congestion and other disturbances (SRTI) on the road ahead are needed for tactical decisions on route choice, lane selection and safe speed choice. Digital rules and regulations as well as a geofencing database are also

Figure 10: ODD requirements for Level-4 highway autopilot (Kulmala et al., 2019)

A study done by Gietelink (2007) investigates methods that can be used to study the impact of the possible disturbances and faults that can impact the ADAS. Environmental and ambient conditions like temperature, rain, snow, light, vibration, electro mechanic disturbances and fog are listed as few of these disturbances. Additionally, the driver is also mentioned as an important source of disturbances, like ignorance, distraction, panicking and over-reacting. Since it is difficult to quantify the influence of these psychological driving attributes on the system, they were excluded from the research.

The research done by Seppelt et al. (2017) describes that the operational conditions (the ODD) of different ADS features vary based on factors such as vehicle's position within a lane, road curvature, lane marking number and quality, lead vehicle presence and behaviour, road type, and location of road features (such as tunnels, construction zones, tollbooths or intersections). The review done by this study also mentions the concern about the driver's use of ADS features due to potential misunderstanding of role distinctions complicated with a confusing array of ODD.

2.3.4 ODD assessment

The study done by Gyllenhammar et al. (2020) proposes a set of four strategies for the ADS to remain in its ODD by using use cases as a convenient strategy to map the different operating conditions. Using permutation and combinations on the different factors in driving (like geographical area, weather condition, road condition, lighting condition, speed of the vehicle, etc.), a variety of ODDs can be defined. The set of four strategies is proposed to ensure that the ADS does not encounter an ODD exit while activated rather than monitoring the ODD during runtime. The Farah et al. (2021) developed an analysis method to assess the ODD for LKA. A field test was conducted with different road types and conditions to check the performance of the LKA system for different ODD classification (inside the ODD, outside the ODD, not in or out). The experiment resulted in finding a mismatch between the ODD specified by the OEM in the manual and by the driver in all test situations. In many situations where the system is not intended to work (outside ODD) and situations where the system may or may not perform adequately, drivers thought it was within the ODD; meaning the driver relied on the system where the driving situation was clearly not within the ODD. Such mismatches must be addressed by the OEMs by informing or warning the driver that the vehicle is outside the ODD. Each OEM specifies the ODD differently in the same level of automation, resulting in a mismatch in the expected capabilities by the driver and actual capabilities of the system defined in the OEM manual. This showed that drivers' awareness of the system capabilities of AV is not sufficient and must be increased.

The different OEMs or vehicle manufacturers have developed their own automated driving use cases based on their own sensor choice, connectivity, positioning options, and other factors concerning the ODD that are available to them in the most economically feasible way. The only influence on these choices is from the local, national and global regulatory frameworks (Ulrich et al., 2020). It was also pointed out that in the SAE J3016 group, the ODD is specific to the specific individual ADS feature and can only be defined by the OEM, based on the technological capacities and limitations of the system (Aigner et al., 2019).

Additionally, most drivers do not read the manuals provided by the OEMs (Khastgir et al., 2018). Hence the gap between the driver's knowledge about the system and the actual capabilities grow even wider. The driving simulation study done by Khastgir et al. (2018) shines even more light into this need of making the driver aware of the system's true capabilities. The authors found that after introducing the participants of the simulator study with the knowledge about the actual capabilities and limitations of the system, the trust in the

system increased as compared to when no knowledge was provided about the system. It can be argued that the results from this simulation environment cannot be directly transferred into the real world. Studying the evaluation of this trust in real-world is still ongoing. However, assessing the limitations of ODD as defined by OEMs can be effectively done by simulations than field test because it is a safer environment and is cost efficient. Additionally, a wide variety of scenarios can be tested in simulation which would be difficult to implement in real-life scenario.

A recent recommended practice from SAE (NHTSA, 2016) presents the need to monitor ODD at runtime. This is done to check whether the ADS encounter only situations that it was designed to handle safely. When the ADS leave the ODD or is about to leave the ODD, it initiates a DDT fallback to achieve minimal risk condition. Until Level 3 ADS Systems, the DDT fallback is human intervention, and for Levels 4 and 5 it is executed by the ADS itself.

If an ADS is expected to detect whether it has left its ODD, then the system must be equipped to monitor the ODD at runtime to detect the possible ODD exits (Colwell et al., 2018). This study proposes an approach to achieve maximum functionality during system failures by modifying a runtime representation of the ODD based on the system capabilities. This study on the restriction of ODD based on current system capabilities is termed as Restricted Operational Domain (ROD). The research focuses on ROD and continuous monitoring of the safe domain. The proposed approach would therefore allow an ADS to continue to operate within a safe domain during changing system capabilities.

The approach for validation of AV safety before deployment proposed by Koopman & Wagner (2018) includes multiple levels of simulation and testing. The approach puts focus on assessing the system, checking for design faults in the system and a run-time monitoring approach to manage the identified risks. Koopman and Wagner argues that HAVs has to be deployed before the technology is fully mature, in a way that continuous improvement can be done based on the approach suggested. However, many ethical issues arise on implementing imperfect technology. The authors also address the fact that this approach will yield a process of iterative improvement. The study states that at a higher level of automation, the concept of ODD will assume that the AV won't encounter a situation it cannot handle due to its highly reliable ODD or it will reliably detect that it is in a situation scan be outside the ODD without being detected by the system due to the gaps in understanding the full scope of ODD definition or the gaps due to ignoring relevant ODD constraints by different OEMs.

2.3.5 ODD boundaries

García & Camacho-Torregrosa (2020) conducted on-road pilot tests for lane keeping systems where the test vehicle was run on different lane widths ranging between 2.28 m to 3.80 m. It was found that the lane keeping system cannot function on lane widths less than or equal to 2.50 m. It was also concluded that the system can always operate on lane widths greater than or equal to 2.75 m. Although the field test showed that the lane keeping system can operate in

lane widths less than 2.5 m, it was reasoned that the lane widths cannot be reduces even further with the current stage of vehicle automation technology.

The study done by García et al. (2020) by testing a Level 2 vehicle on different horizontal curves established a strong relationship between the maximum speed the system can attain and the curve geometry. This new maximum speed was termed as 'automated speed', which is found to be lower than the design speed and operating speed in many cases. It was also clear from the study that there was a strong relationship between the speed and the disengagements. Additionally, the system performance couldn't be tested at higher speeds above the speed limit, and at curves sharper than 170 m for speeds as low as 50 km/h. The study concluded that the automated speed is lower than the design speed for curves sharper than 550 m.

The field tests done by Reddy et al. (2020) identified the factors that affects the lane keeping performance and also investigated the effect of vehicle speed and visibility conditions on the lane keeping performance. The identified factors were lane width, type of curve, weather conditions, lighting conditions and speed. The highest lane keeping performance was observed on lane widths that are wider than 2.50 m. Similarly, only speeds higher that 90 km/h resulted in low lane keeping performance. It was also reported that curves are critical sections where the lane assistance systems might fail.

Mecheri et al. (2017) tested the different lane width variations in a driving simulator experiment. It was reported that there is no significant in-lane position difference in different lane width variations and it was attributed to the driver penalty of risk of running into oncoming traffic or lane departure. An average offset value of 34 cm toward the edge line was reported for all the four lane widths tested (2.75 m, 3.0 m, 3.25 m, 3.50 m).

The master thesis by Chaudhary (2021) on the infrastructure assessment for ODD of lane keeping system found that the test vehicle speeds of above 80 km/h resulted in better lane detection. Two test vehicles were used in the study's experiment. It was also found that wet road conditions severely lowered the lane detection performance. It was also reported that the lane detection performance is significantly less during daytime compared to nighttime. Additionally, the test vehicle could not detect lanes of lane widths below 3 m. It was concluded in the study that the lane positioning performance was affected by lane width, lane marking type, curved sections, weather and lighting conditions for both the test vehicles.

The study done by Ghasemzadeh & Ahmed (2017) aimed to use available naturalistic driving studies data to better understand how the driver adjust their driving behaviour to compensate for increased risk from reduced visibility. The research focused on drivers' lane keeping ability in heavy rain and slippery road conditions. A criterion of ± 0.3 m was kept to flag lane wandering events in the data. Continuous lane offset greater than this threshold value was considered as a full lane change. The standard deviation of lane position (SDLP) was defined in this study on a binary level; if the average SDLP is within 0.5 m, the lane keeping performance was considered acceptable, and if it was above 0.5 m, it was considered unreliable.

Additionally, it was also reported that heavy rain conditions have a statistically positive relation with the SDLP.

2.4. Simulation

2.4.1 Advantages and disadvantages of simulation

Autonomous driving systems, as mentioned earlier, are becoming increasingly complex. Testing these systems before deployment and fine tuning them to increase efficiency is very important. Other than on-road testing, an effective method is virtual simulation. The advantage of simulation is that the testing is fairly simple, low-cost and easy to reproduce (Huang et al., 2016). Despite on-road testing being highly representative, it is limited to a lot of critical scenarios that the vehicle can encounter, along with the time and cost associated with it. Simulation on the other hand can evaluate the system efficiency of multiple driving situations in a short time. However, the reliability and accuracy are dependent on the models used in the simulation. The main edge that simulation has over on-road testing is that it allows testing of scenarios that are otherwise highly regulated on public roads due to safety concerns (Yurtsever et al., 2020).

Test cases and scenarios require a combination of ODD elements to describe a driving condition. Situations like 'concrete surface with a light mist' or 'hilly road with a specific elevation' is hard to re-create in test facilities and it may need new infrastructure to support testing (Thorn et al., 2018). ODD elements like weather is difficult to quantify and re-create, although on-road testing and functional safety design practices can be used to address such elements. A list of advantages of using simulation for testing provided by Thorn et al. (2018) is shown below:

- Controllability: can control many aspects of a single test
- Predictability: can be designed to run as specified and so there is less uncertainty about how the test will run
- Repeatability: allows multiple execution of the same test in the same way, with same inputs and initial conditions
- Scalability: allows generation of large number and type of scenarios
- Efficiency: can include a temporal component, which can be used to speed up the simulation in real time so that many tests can be run in the very short time as compared to on-road testing

The ASAM simulation guide about standardization for highly automated driving (ASAM, 2021) provides a comparison of physical testing on proving grounds and virtual testing in simulation. The comparison is shown in Table 6.

Table 6: Comparison between physical testing and simulation testing

Physical testing on proving ground	Virtual testing in simulation
Requires test drivers	Allows parallel testing
Requires test vehicles	• Able to create scenarios that focus on
• Need large dedicated areas for	the test objectives
proving grounds	• Enables to perform a greater number
• Relies on weather conditions for	of tests in the same amount of time
certain use cases	• Allows to replicate tests
• Expensive form of testing	• Helps to define test focus for physical
	test sites

The above factors depend upon the nature of the simulation software used. The simulation can be either stochastic or deterministic. If the simulation is stochastic in nature, it can account for a certain level of unpredictability or randomness. Multiple runs with same conditions can give different outcomes. Since stochastic models are derived from probabilistic theory, the results of two simulations ran with the same input parameters should give two different outcomes because it includes random and unpredictable behaviour. Whereas simulation software that are deterministic in nature contain no random variables or randomness, and therefore will provide the same outcomes for the same set of input values assigned in multiple runs. In that sense, deterministic models are predictable.

Raju & Farah (2021) studied the different traffic microsimulation platforms available and their importance in modeling connected and automated vehicles (CAV). The research discusses the ongoing research attempts in CAV microsimulation and the limitations of the present CAV microsimulation studies. The study mentions that despite the many advantages of the microsimulation platforms, there are limitations as well. Since the simulation models requires calibration, in which some cases the microscopic data isn't readily available, certain assumptions are made. The effect of these assumptions gets reflected on the simulation outcomes as well. Additionally, another reported drawback is the simulation's processing factor, where in some microsimulation platforms it falls to a single core in the computer processor. This may not work very well with heavy traffic flow conditions, leading to the simulation crashing.

One of the main limitations of simulation testing is combinatorial explosion. This happens in testing when a test object can be described by a number of parameters, each with a range of possible values. Hence, every combination of these parametric values would be a potential use case. Consequently, it becomes unfeasible to test every possible combination of the parameters (Grindal, 2007). There are combination strategies that helps identify a subset of all the combinations based on coverage, therefore enabling the objective evaluation of the selected combinations.

2.4.2 Simulation software

Virtual simulation is an efficient way of testing complex self-driving systems, with full access to ground truth data and performance evaluation, with a wide variety of scenarios (Dosovitskiy et al., 2017). There are many simulation softwares that can be used for this purpose. Some of them include CarCraft and SurfelGAN used by Google Waymo, Webviz and The Matrix used by Cruise, and DataViz used by Uber. Most of these are proprietary tools, but there are other softwares like PreScan, Vissim, Carla, SUMO, USARSim, etc. The latter two software have been reported to lack the detail in testing, especially in driving environment (Huang et al., 2016).

Carla is an open-source simulator which is used for the validation of ADAS. It is based on Python and C++. Vehicles, buildings, weather conditions, etc. are available on the open digital assets that Carla provides. CARLA is most suited for end to end testing of unique functionalities that AV offer such as perception, mapping, localization, and vehicle control because of many built-in automated features they support (Kaur et al., 2021).

PreScan is a simulation software which follows a systematic physics-based approach for ADAS and AV system simulation. It uses MATLAB/Simulink internally for modelling the physics and motion behaviour of vehicles and pedestrians. PreScan has different libraries such as road infrastructure, weather conditions ,vehicles (also called actors) to create the scenarios. PreScan is better equipped to model dynamic movements of AV, whereas Vissim can be used to model interactions better. Prescan is a nanoscopic simulation platform that includes detailed physics-based vehicle models, the associated sensors and external programming interface like MATLAB/Simulink/C++ for detailed tracking and control of the actor during the simulation runtime. This study is not focused on interactions better detailed simulations for ADAS (Kaur et al., 2021), with higher resolution than Carla. Therefore, PreScan would be ideal for this study.

The main steps or subdivisions used in PreScan is building the scenario, modelling the sensor systems, adding the control system algorithms, followed by executing the experiment, and visualization with a PreScan window called VisViewer that allows multiple perspectives such as top view or diagonal view. In the study done by Ortega et. al. (Ortega et al., 2020), the results showed that the elements modeled in the PreScan, such as the road infrastructure, sensors, and actors or vehicles, could be used in real-time scenarios. It also supports real-time data and GPS vehicle data recording, which can then be replayed later on. This is very helpful for situations which are otherwise not easy to simulate with synthetic data.

2.5. Summary

The ODD has been defined on a broader sense by many of the standardization organisations. There are few studies that provide a taxonomy for classification of the attributes relevant to the ODD definition. However, there is very limited research done on identifying the ODD boundary conditions for the different vehicle, infrastructural and environmental attributes. A cost and time efficient way to tackle this problem is using simulation to simulate the different driving situations to find the dependency of the different attributes on the ODD definition. Even so, the relevant attributes of the ODD definition are dependent on the ADS feature and there is no standard way to test the boundaries in simulation. There is a lot of research on the lane keeping system and level 2 AVs, and that can be because such vehicles are on the road now and there are reports of problems associated with it. However, the ODD aspect of the lane keeping system is not explored much. Therefore, it is imperative to expand the current understanding of the ODD and to identify which factor has an effect on the system and to what level it impacts the ODD.

3. Review of OEM manuals

The lane keeping system section from five OEM manuals were investigated. The ODD descriptions mentioned in these manuals are compiled into a table as shown in Table 7. The factors that affect the performance of the system are categorized into the list of attributes shown in the table. As per the OEMs, descriptions presented in the table under each attribute are the conditions that the vehicle may not detect the lane markings, affects the system performance or suspend the system in such cases. This table is used to get an overall idea of how the OEMs define the ODD in the OEM manual and is not intended for comparison between each other since the system's capabilities are different.

OEM	Cadillac	Honda	Volvo	Nissan	Tesla
Attribute					
Speed	Below 60 km/h, above 180 km/h	Below 72 km/h, above 145 km/h	Below 65 km/h, above 200 km/h	Below 60 km/h	Below 64 km/h, above 145 km/h
Weather	Poor weather	Fog, rain, snow	Winter	Fog, rain, snow	Heavy rain, snow, fog
Visibility	Poor visibility		Bad weather with reduced visibility		
Headway	Close vehicle in front	Close vehicle in front		Close vehicle in front	Vehicle in front
Light variations	Tunnels, sun shines directly into camera	Tunnels, dawn, dusk, light reflected on roadway		Sunrise or sunset, tunnel, under a bridge	
Shadow	Driving in shadows	Driving in shadows			Shadow on lane markers
Road condition		Low contrast; rough, bumpy or unpaved; snowy or wet	Poor road surfaces	Slippery, uneven, ice or snow on roads,	
Lane marking	Poor lane marking	Narrow, wide or changing		Multiple lane markers	
Road gradient	Banked roads	Hilly road or crest of hill			
Curves	Sharp curves	Sharp curves		Sharp curves or winding roads	Winding roads

Table 7: Findings from OEM manuals

Road type				Outside freeways or highways	
Lanes	2-lane roads	Double lines	Narrow lane width	Narrow lane width	Narrow roads

The blank cells in the table indicates that the attribute is not mentioned in the limitations of the OEM manual's lane keeping system section or in the sensor limitations. It can be seen that for the feature or functionality offered, there are different set of operating conditions across the five OEMs. For the same attribute itself, there are different ranges that the OEM has defined for the system. For instance, the speed range or the weather conditions. Cadillac has mentioned poor weather as the outside ODD condition, but the exact conditions is missing. Similarly, for headway, it is mentioned in four out of the five OEM manuals that a close vehicle in front can affect the system performance. The exact value of headway is not specified. The same applies for the radius of the curve as well, where the OEMs have only mentioned sharp curves as the outside ODD condition. However, what defines a sharp curve for a specific OEM manual is not clear. Despite the ODD boundaries being vague, the OEMs expect the drivers to always have the ODD boundaries in mind while driving. It is also noteworthy that all the attributes except speed and headway in the table is static in nature while testing in simulation. In other words, only the speed and headway can change during a simulation run as the other attributes are environmental and infrastructural conditions in the simulation. This must be taken into account while performing the ODD assessment in simulation.

4. Research Gaps and Questions

4.1. Research Gaps

The research gaps found from the literature review are:

- (i) The different ODD definitions that exist across the literature does not provide a concrete set of ODD boundaries. Most of the ODD standards only provide a taxonomy to define the ODD. However, some ODD standards take operational constraints into account whereas some others don't. A similar trend is seen across the different OEMs as well. Moreover, there exist different ODD definitions in the OEM manuals for the same system or level of autonomy, with some OEMs providing very little information about the system and not providing the ODD boundaries itself. The OEMs not adhering to any standard ODD definition format or taxonomies provided makes it hard to compare the lane-keeping performance of two different vehicles as there is no single standard ODD framework that the ODD definition has to follow. This disparity in ODD creates a knowledge gap and can lead to a misunderstanding of the impact of certain attributes relevant to the ODD due to the lack of standardization.
- (ii) The knowledge gap that exists between the driver's understanding of the vehicle capabilities of staying within ODD or not and the actual capability of the system to stay within the ODD. Current systems do not provide a warning when the vehicle is approaching an ODD exit condition. The only source of knowledge about the ODD boundaries for the driver is from the OEM manuals which do not explain the ODD boundary conditions clearly enough to interpret them. This leads to an additional trust in the system by the driver in driving conditions that may not be within the ODD.
- (iii) The absence of a framework to assess the ODD of ADAS features in a simulation environment restricts learning more about the characteristic and underlying information about the relevant ODD attributes.
- (iv) The OEM manuals define the ODD boundary of the radius of a curve as 'sharp' and lane width as 'narrow or wide lanes'. These boundary conditions are insufficient and report from the literature review shows different values for the ODD boundaries for the same system.

The first and second gaps will not be addressed by this study. However, the research done here can be used to identify the relevant features necessary for standardization in the future and to bridge the driver's understanding and the actual capability of the system. The third gap is aimed to be filled by creating a suitable framework to assess the ODD boundaries in the simulation environment. The fourth gap is aimed to be solved by mapping the different attributes relevant to the ODD into use cases in PreScan and simulating it to identify the ODD boundaries of the chosen attributes.

4.2. Research Questions

To achieve the research objective, this study aims to answer the following main research question:

"How to assess the ODD boundaries of vehicles equipped with Lane Keeping System at horizontal curves using PreScan?"

This can be answered by splitting the main question into sub research questions, as follows:

- **SQ1.** How is the ODD of lane-keeping systems defined in the literature and the various OEM manuals so far? (**Chapter 2**)
- SQ2. What are the different road or vehicle characteristics, or environmental conditions widely factored to the ODD boundary of the lane-keeping system? (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3)
- **SQ3.** What are the simulation capabilities of PreScan to test the ODD boundaries of the lane-keeping system? (**Chapter 5**)
- **SQ4.** How can the ODD boundaries of an ADAS feature like lane-keeping system be tested in a simulation environment? (**Chapter 5**)
- **SQ5.** What are the test cases required to test the ODD boundaries for a test vehicle equipped with a lane-keeping system? (Chapter 6 and Chapter 7)
- SQ6. How does the test vehicle's ODD compliance from the built test cases compare to the ODD boundaries of the attributes found from the literature and OEM manuals? (Chapter 7)

5. Research Methodology

The research follows mainly three phases as illustrated in Figure 11.

Exploratory	Development	Simulation
Academic Literature	• Designing test cases on Prescan	• Data collection by simulating the test cases
• ODD standards	• Defining ODD assessment	• Analyzia of anthornal data
OEM Manuals	 Defining ODD assessment metric on paper 	Analysis of gamered data
• Prescan capabilities	• Integrating ODD assessment metric into Prescan	 Results and conclusions from analysis

Figure 11: Research sequence followed

The exploratory phase includes the state of the art where the current ODD definitions and relevant ODD attributes are identified from academic literature, standards, and OEM manuals. Along with that, the simulation capabilities of Prescan are also investigated to understand which attributes can be tested in PreScan and therefore included in the scenarios for testing.

The development phase brings together all the findings from the exploratory phase to develop the test scenarios/use cases to be tested based on the chosen ADAS feature to be tested. A set of test cases are created from the developed use case. A test case is defined as an instantiation of the use cases in the simulation. In other words, it is the set of combinations of values assigned to the attributed used in the use case. Based on the ODD definitions found in the exploratory phase, the developed test cases are classified as either inside the ODD or outside the ODD. The ODD boundaries are also identified from the exploratory phase, which is used for the development of the use cases. Alongside this, the performance metric is created on MATLAB and then integrated into Prescan.

Finally, the simulation phase involves simulating the developed use cases, analyzing and reporting the results. A cyclical approach is used here, wherein every successive cycle, the realism of the use cases is improved, and more attributes are added. An initial ODD assessment is done before running each test case and classification of either inside or outside the ODD is followed. After the simulation run, the performance assessment result of the test case is compared with the initial ODD assessment. This approach would check if the performance of the lane-keeping system is factored in the ODD definition. A test case that is classified as inside the ODD is expected to have good lane-keeping performance, and an outside ODD test case is expected to have poor lane-keeping performance. This is checked using the performance metric and exposure metric introduced in this study and will be described later in this section. The workflow and the back end of PreScan are detailed in Appendix A: Prescan.

5.1. Choices and assumptions

Based on the findings from the exploratory phase, the lane-keeping system was chosen as the ADAS feature to be tested in this study. This system was chosen due to the availability of resources in Prescan based on the lane-keeping system. Additionally, there are not many studies in the literature that has tested this system in simulation with the different attributes. There was also the plan to expand to other functionalities/features, but due to time restrictions, it was not possible. The OEM manuals that were investigated for identifying the relevant ODD attributes for the lane-keeping systems are listed below with the name they have mentioned for their respective lane-keeping system:

- Cadillac Escalade: Lane keep assist
- Honda Clarity: Lane keeping assist system
- Volvo S90: Lane keeping aid
- Nissan Leaf: Intelligent lane intervention
- Tesla Model S: Lane assist

The chosen test vehicle on Prescan was the Mazda RX8. This was one of the most used test vehicles in Prescan for demo experiments. In addition, for this research, the model of the vehicle is not very relevant since the focus is more on the system performance and that depends solely on the sensors equipped. The only difference if another model of vehicle is used will be the dimensions of the vehicle. First, a default lane keeping algorithm that brings the test vehicle to the lane centre purely based on the intended trajectory of the vehicle was implemented by equipping the test vehicle with a lane marker sensor by Prescan. However, this was too simplistic and full of errors. This sensor did not appear to be affected by weather conditions and also showed a strong swerving nature between the lane markings. Four out of the five OEM manuals that were investigated used a camera sensor for the lane-keeping system. Hence, a camera sensor was equipped on the test vehicle for more realistic simulation runs. The lane-keeping algorithm was provided by Siemens for which the camera sensor connects to the Simulink end and tries to bring the test vehicle to the lane centre for the entire path.

5.2. Simulation setup

The dimensions of the test vehicle are 4.43 m x 1.86 m x 1.31 m. The simulation runs with a time step of 0.05 seconds. At each time step, the deviation from the lane centre is measured, known as the lateral position or the lateral offset. The right-hand coordinate system is used, where the distance towards the right is positive and towards the left is negative, as shown in Figure 12. The lateral offset data of each time step is recorded and the data points of the test vehicle at the curve section is filtered out.

	Negative (-)
	Lateral Offset
 Longitudinal centre of the vehicle	Positive (+)
 Centre of the lane	

Figure 12: Measurement of lateral offset

5.2.1. Environmental conditions

Prescan allows testing of precipitation conditions like fog, rain and snow. The preset levels of rain and snow available to test in Prescan are shown in Table 8 and Table 9 respectively.

Level of precipitation	Velocity of rain (m/s)	Diameter of particle (mm)
Drizzle	-1.0	0.77
Very light rain	-3.2	0.77
Light rain	-3.8	0.93
Moderate rain	-4.2	1.06
Heavy rain	-4.7	1.23
Very heavy rain	-5.6	1.57
Extreme rain	-6.6	2.03

Table 8: Available levels of rain in Prescan

Table 9: Available levels of snow in Prescan

Level of precipitation	Velocity of snow (m/s)	Diameter of particle (mm)
Light snow	-1.0	2.5
Moderate snow	-1.0	5.0
Heavy snow	-1.0	10.0
Extreme snow	-1.0	20.0

The quality of the shadow created by the sun on objects can be tested in Prescan on a scale of low, medium and high. However, this is not taken into account in this study because including shadow as an attribute would inherently add shadows of the test vehicle in the use case.

Consequently, this would require adding the position of the sun as well in the design of experiments. However, due to the limitation of combinatorial explosion, the effect of shadow was given the lowest priority and hence the sun shadow setting is always set to low.

5.2.2. Vehicle dynamics

Prescan provides a 'Simple Dynamics' model to easily simulate the vehicle dynamics behaviour. There are two available vehicle dynamics options, namely 'simple 2D' and 'simple 3D'. Simple 2D vehicle dynamics refers to a model that is capable of simulating a test vehicle's longitudinal, lateral and roll motion. This is used on Prescan's 2D roads, i.e. flat roads. A simple 3D vehicle dynamics model can simulate the test vehicle's longitudinal, lateral, vertical, pitch and roll motion, and includes the suspensions model as well. It's used on Prescan's 3D roads, i.e. roads with a height profile or banking.

When the test vehicle has to steer, the vehicle dynamics model converts the angle into a wheel's rotation angle using a steering factor. This is used to calculate the lateral forces generated by the tyres. There is a simple model in Prescan that takes the slip angle into account, i.e. it takes the deformation of the tyre into account. The equilibrium of these lateral forces and the inertial force results in a yaw moment, which is then applied to the vehicle's centre of gravity and generates a yaw angle. This yaw angle is applied to the steering and makes the test vehicle steer.

There is the path follower block in Simulink that translates a trajectory (consists of the path and speed profile) into steering angle input for the vehicle dynamics Simulink block. The system keeps the test vehicle aligned with the lane centre by applying a steering correction to the test vehicle whenever it deviates from it.

5.2.3. Sensor properties

A camera sensor is equipped on the test vehicle. The camera sensor has a minimum detection range of 0.1 m and a maximum detection range of 250 m. The position and orientation of the camera on the test vehicle are shown in Figure 13. Prescan allows the implementation of monovision or stereo vision configuration. A monovision camera is equipped on the test vehicle. The frame rate of the camera is 20 fps and has a focal length of 7.5 mm. The control algorithm associated with the camera sensor is lane centering in nature and tries to bring the test vehicle to the centre of the lane of the intended trajectory. The controller is triggered immediately when the test vehicle deviates from the lane centre. In such situations with deviation, the distance error between the lane centre and the actual trajectory is calculated at a timestep and is fed into the vehicle dynamics as a steering angle to bring the vehicle back to the lane centre. It is a linear control system where the distance error is proportional to the steering angle. Therefore, the system will be one timestep behind where the prediction is made from the values of the previous timestep. Figure 14 shows what the camera sensor sees in the simulation.



Figure 13: Camera sensor position on the test vehicle





5.2.4. Infrastructure

The test vehicle follows the Netherlands' rule of right-hand traffic. All the test cases involve the test vehicle taking a left curve, and right curves aren't used since the impact of the type of curve is not the focus of this research. For experiments during nighttime, there are no streetlamps provided for the roads. Hence the only source of light is the vehicle headlights and the fog lamps. Although superelevation is possible on Prescan, it is not possible to provide superelevation at a curve without elevating the roadway with a ramp segment provided in Prescan (see Figure 15). If this is done, then the curve will be elevated, and the vehicle has to climb uphill before every curve and downhill after the curve. Since it is not very realistic to elevate the road segment at every curve and it's not possible to predict the effect it might have on the sensor, the superelevation is not provided at curve segments for this research.



Figure 15: Banking of roads in Prescan

5.3. Initial ODD assumption

The sample ODD of the attributes tested is developed based on the findings from the literature review and is shown in Table 10. It is assumed before running the use cases that these driving situations are inside ODD. The ODD boundary conditions for speed and weather conditions are acquired from the OEM manuals. The boundary conditions of lane width are found from literature and for the radius of curvature, the Rijkswaterstaat guidelines are used. This is then compared with the results after the simulation runs.

Attribute	Boundary conditions
Speed	60 km/h to 140 km/h
Lane width	Greater than or equal to 2.75 m
Weather conditions	Sunny and light precipitation
Radius of curvature	Greater than or equal to 750 m

An example driving situation that is within the ODD of its lane-keeping system based on this sample ODD would be *the test vehicle moving at a speed of 100 km/h in a lane of 3.5 m width during the daytime without any precipitation at a curve of 750 m radius*.

5.4. Performance metric

Since most of the attributes chosen are static like the infrastructure and environmental conditions, it is difficult to assess the ODD of the test vehicle during run time. Moreover, Prescan does not allow the extraction of the infrastructural details from the graphical user interface (GUI) to the Simulink end. Therefore, an initial assumption of the ODD boundaries of the test vehicle is formulated before running the test cases. A performance assessment of the test cases is done after running the test cases using the 'performance assessment' metric introduced, the mean lateral offset and the maximum lateral offset of each test case. The assessment metric will be a function of the lateral offset of the test vehicle, which is compared to the acceptable lateral offset threshold of 0.3 m, which was obtained from section 2.3.5 of the literature review. This performance assessment metric is then used to calculate the 'exposure' of each test case, which is the ratio of the simulation time for which the test vehicle was within the 0.3 m lateral offset and the total simulation time when the vehicle was at the curve. The results from the lane-keeping performance are finally compared with the initial ODD assessment done of the test cases. During the simulation run of a test case, speed and lateral offset are the only values that can change values. However, since each test case has the test vehicle moving at a constant speed, the lateral offset is the only dynamic value. The 0.3 m value used in the metric will be termed as the 'Offset threshold value' in this study.

The metric integrated into Prescan on the Simulink end tests the lateral offset of the test vehicle at each time step. The lane-keeping performance assessment equation is shown in Equation 1, where ' u_i ' is the speed of the test vehicle in km/h at the timestep i, 'lateral offset_i' is the lateral offset of the test vehicle at timestep i and 'performance' is the binary variable that returns the value 1 if the test vehicle deviates more than the 0.3 m offset threshold value, and 0 if the test vehicle is well within the 0.3 m offset threshold value.

 $Performance = \begin{cases} \mathbf{1}, if (lateral of fset_i \leq 0.3 m) \\ \mathbf{0}, otherwise \end{cases}$ Equation 1: Performance assessment metric equation

This equation will be applied iteratively at each time step i for the whole simulation run. This equation can essentially map all the static attributes identified that are relevant to the ODD. Since the ODD boundary of speed is explicitly mentioned in the OEM manuals, it is assumed that the speed range has a particular effect on the lane-keeping performance of the system.

5.5. Design of Experiments

The use cases were built based on the minimum arc length and minimum horizontal curve radius guidelines by Rijkswaterstaat as shown in Table 11 and Figure 16, and based on the ODD attributes identified from the exploratory phase.

Table 11: Rijkswaterstaa	t guidelines for	r minimum	arc	length
--------------------------	------------------	-----------	-----	--------

Lane type	Design speed (km/h)	Minimum arc length (m)	
Main road	120	100	
Non-main road on base of	90	75	
design speed	70	60	
	50	40	

-itti	minimum curve radius per design speed for non-main runways			
situation	120 km/h*	90 km/h	70 km/h	50 km/h
counter cant	4,000 m	N/A**	N/A**	N/A**
2.5% cant	1,500 m	700 m	350 m	N/A***
3.0% cant	1,350 m	630 m	315 m	N/A***
3.5% cant	1,200 m	560 m	N/A***	N/A***
4.0% cant	1,050 m	490 m	N/A***	N/A***
4.5% cant	900 m	420 m	N/A***	N/A***
5.0% cant	750 m	350 m	180 m	85 m
5.5% cant		340 m	175 m	85 m
6.0% cant		330 m	170 m	85 m
6.5% cant			165 m	80 m
7.0% cant			160 m	80 m
* Design speed 120 km/h only applies to parallel runways with a large proportion of long-				
distance traffic, which therefore play an important role in the network.				
** For arcs with a design speed of 90 km/h, 70 km/h and 50 km/h, no counter cant				
applied.				

Figure 16: Rijkswaterstaat guidelines for minimum horizontal curve radius

A design speed of 120 km/h is considered for the use cases since the recent UN regulation for Automated Lane-Keeping System (ALKS) allows vehicles equipped with the lane-keeping system only on motorways and expressways without any interactions with pedestrians or cyclists (UNECE, 2021). For a design speed of 120 km/h, the minimum length of the horizontal curve is 100 m. The curve length used in all the use cases is 300 m. The same curve length is used in all the use cases so that for all the test cases with the same speed, the vehicle will enter and leave the curve at the same time. This would be beneficial in comparing the data between the different test cases. Assuming a 5 per cent superelevation in the Rijkswaterstaat guidelines for minimum horizontal curve radius, the minimum curve radius is 750 m. Hence the curves 750 m, 900 m and 1200 m are chosen for the testing. Five values of speed are taken for each use case, namely the design speed, two values of speed above and below design speed. Therefore, the speed values used for testing are 100 km/h, 110 km/h ,120 km/h, 130 km/h and 140 km/h. As for the lane width, since the lane width has an impact on the performance of the system, the values between 2.5 metres to 4 metres at steps of 0.25 metres are tested (eg: 2.5 m, 2.75 m, 3.0 m). However, the simulation does not work for lane widths less than 2.6 m and greater than 3.7 m. Also, for 3.7 m lane width, in most of the test cases, the vehicle was either going outside the roadway and entering back, or the simulation wasn't working. Hence 3.7 m was omitted from the simulation. So, the lane width values tested in the use cases are 2.6 m, 2.75 m, 3.0 m, 3.25 m, 3.5 m, and 3.6 m. Rain and snow weather conditions are tested, along with fog conditions. For both rain and snow, heavy and extreme levels for each weather

condition according to Table 8 and Table 9 are tested. All combinations of driving speed, the radius of curve and lane width are tested. Due to the limitation of combinatorial explosion, the impact of weather is only tested for a limited set of use cases.

The level of abstraction for the design of use cases was inspired by the approach used by Project Pegasus (Steininger, 2019), as shown in Figure 17.

Functional scenarios	Logical scenarios	Concrete scenarios		
<u>Base road network:</u> Three-lane motorway in a curve, 100 km/h speed limit indicated by traffic signs	Base road network: Lane width [24] m Curve radius [0,60,9] km Position traffic sign [0200] m	Base road network: Lane width 3 Curve radius 0,7 km Position traffic sign 150 m		
Stationary objects:	Stationary objects:	Stationary objects:		
	· ·	•		
<u>Moveable objects:</u>	Moveable objects:	Moveable objects :		
Ego vehicle, Traffic jam; Interaction: Ego in maneuver "approaching" on the middle lane, traffic jam moves slowly	End of traffic jam [10200] m Traffic jam speed [030] km/h Ego distance [50300] m Ego speed [80130] km/h	End of traffic jam 40 m Traffic jam speed 30 km/h Ego distance 200 m Ego speed 100 km/h		
Environment:	Environment :	Environment :		
Summer, rain	Temperature [1040] °C Droplet size [20100] µm rainfall [0,110] mm/h	Temperature 20 °C Droplet size 30 µm rainfall 2 mm/h		
Level of abstraction		Number of scenarios		

Figure 17: Level of abstraction for scenarios by Project Pegasus (Steininger, 2019)

The same level of abstraction is applied to this study as well, and the respective use case, value range for test cases and a sample test case are shown in Table 12. The functional scenario is the same as a use case that describes the driving situation. The logical scenario describes the range of values that can be assigned to the attributes used in the use case. The concrete scenario is the test case which has the specific values assigned to chosen attributes in the use case.

Table	12:	Level	of	abstraction	for	scenarios
-------	-----	-------	----	-------------	-----	-----------

Use case	Value range for test cases	Test case (example)	
Test vehicle at a curve of design speed 120 km/h	Radius of curve (m): [750, 900, 1200]	Test vehicle moving at a constant speed of 140 km/h at a curve of radius 750 m in	
	Test speed (km/h): [100, 110, 120, 130, 140]		
	Lane width (m): [2.6, 2.75, 3.0, 3.25, 3.5, 3.6]	a motorway of design speed	
	Precipitation: [Dry, Fog, Heavy rain, Extreme rain, Heavy snow, Extreme snow]	120 km/h and lane width of 3.5 m in light rain weather condition.	

Since Prescan is a physics-based simulation platform and deterministic in nature, there is no need to have multiple runs for the same set of values. Hence, the test cases are run only once with the set of combinations of values from the attributes chosen.

Without taking precipitation into account, all the combinations of the radius of the curve, test vehicle speed and lane width are tested; a total of 90 test cases. As for precipitation, all the

combinations aren't considered, but instead just to see the impact of weather conditions on the other attributes, only lane widths 2.6 m and 3.6 m, and speeds 100 km/h and 120 km/h are tested for horizontal curve radii of 750 m and 900 m with the weather conditions fog, rain and snow. Since there are 2 levels of precipitation each in rain and snow, another 40 test cases are run for the weather variations. Therefore, a total of 130 test cases are done in this study.

5.6. Analysis

The lateral offset data extracted from the simulation runs at each time step is analysed to understand the impact of the chosen ODD attributes on the performance of the lane-keeping system equipped on the test vehicle. The 'mean lateral offset' is calculated by averaging the lateral offsets of all the data points of the vehicle at the curve segment (see Equation 2). The limits 'm' and 'n' in the equation are the timesteps at which the test vehicle enters and leaves the curve respectively. The 'maximum lateral offset' values are also extracted for each test case as shown in Equation 3.

 $\begin{aligned} \textit{Mean lateral offset} = \frac{\sum_{i=m}^{n} \textit{lateral offset}_{i}}{n-m} \\ \textit{Equation 2: Mean lateral offset equation} \end{aligned}$

Maximum lateral offset = $\max_{i=m \text{ to } n} (lateral offset_i)$ Equation 3: Maximum lateral offset equation

The lateral offset data from each timestep is converted into a 'Performance' value using Equation 1 based on the acceptable lateral offset value of 0.3 m. This data is then converted into time for which the vehicle was within the acceptable lateral offset and time for which the vehicle was outside the acceptable lateral offset at the curve segment. An 'exposure' metric is introduced to compare the different test cases since speed is one of the ODD attributes tested and the test vehicle takes different times at the curve for different speeds in each simulation run. The formula for calculating 'exposure' is shown in Equation 4. From the analysis of this performance data, the critical and non-critical ODD attributes are aimed to be found and the performance of each test case is compared against the initial ODD boundary assessment.

 $Exposure = \frac{simulation time when the lateral offset of ego vehicle is within 0.3 m}{simulation time when the vehicle is at the curve}$ Equation 4: Exposure metric equation

The simulation data is reported in two sets, first of the test cases without any precipitation and then the data of the test cases with precipitation. The mean lateral offset data, the maximum lateral offset data and the exposure data is reported for all the test cases. The complete dataset is presented in Appendix B: Simulation Data.

The analysis is also done separately for the test cases without any precipitation first and then for the test cases with precipitation. For the test cases without precipitation, the three attributes tested in the collected dataset is the speed of the vehicle, the radius of curvature and the lane width. The impact of the variation of the three attributes is observed one at a time. One of the attributes is varied and the other two are kept constant. The effect of the change in that attribute is observed and reported. Similarly, the variations of the other two attributes are looked at separately and the impact is reported. For example, the impact of the variation in speed is observed for the same lane width and radius of curvature, as illustrated in Figure 18.



Figure 18: Example analysis iteration

For the simulation data with precipitation, a similar approach is used to check the effect of weather, speed change, lane width change and radius of curvature change separately. For both sets of data, the lateral offset for each test case is plotted along the simulation time and is shown in Appendix C: Lateral offset variations.

6. Analysis

The simulation runs are done in two sets, the first set without precipitation and the second set with precipitation. After running the test cases, the mean and maximum lateral offset values in metres at the curve segment for each test case is compiled into a single table and the exposure data are also compiled into another table for comparison.

In the case of test cases with precipitation, only the test cases with wider lane width and higher speed have a maximum lateral offset more than the offset threshold value of 0.3 m, and for the test case of a vehicle at 120 km/h at 2.6 m lane width for 750 m radius curve. The other test cases will give exposure values of 1 because it's within the offset threshold throughout the simulation run. The mean lateral offsets for all these test cases are well within 0.3 m.

6.1. Test cases without precipitation

One attribute is varied at a time and then the change in exposure or mean lateral offset is observed. The maximum lateral offset is not chosen for comparison here because due to the lack of vehicle to infrastructure communication (V2I) in the simulation as the vehicle is not expecting the curve and because of that, there is an initial spike in the lateral offset value. There is an initial peak visible for all the lane width variations and this can be attributed to the lack of V2I communication. For example, Figure 19 shows the lateral offset variations for the different lane widths for a vehicle speed of 140 km/h and a radius of the curve of 750 m.



Figure 19: Lateral offset variation for different lane widths in 140 km/h and 750 m radius condition

6.1.1. Mean lateral offset comparison

The comparison of the mean lateral offset is done based on two sets of bar charts. The first set of bar charts comprises the lateral offset variations for the three different radii tested in three separate charts. Each chart consists of the mean lateral offset values for varying speed and lane widths. The second set of bar charts maps the variation in the radius of curvature and lane width for a specific speed. Figure 20, Figure 21 and Figure 22 shows the mean lateral offset variations for radii 750 m, 900 m and 1200 m respectively.



Figure 20: Mean lateral offset variations for 750 m radius curve



Figure 21: Mean lateral offset variations for 900 m radius curve



Figure 22: Mean lateral offset variations for 1200 m radius curve

It can be seen from these three figures that there is a positive correlation between the mean lateral offset and lane width. For the same speed (the dark blue bar), as lane width increases, the mean lateral offset increases as well. Similarly, for the same lane width, as speed increases, the mean lateral offset increases at a higher rate. The variations along different radii for 100 km/h, 120 km/h and 140 km/h are shown in Figure 23, Figure 24 and Figure 25 respectively.



Figure 23: Mean lateral offset variation for 100 km/h



Figure 24: Mean lateral offset variations for 120 km/h



Figure 25: Mean lateral offset variations for 140 km/h

From these three figures, the effect of change in radius of curvature is visible. A higher radius of curvature has lower mean lateral offset values across all lane widths and speeds, and as established before, increasing lane width has a positive correlation with the mean lateral offset.

6.1.2. Exposure comparison

The exposure metric is beneficial to encompass the effect of the changes in the attributes from an ODD perspective and is used to map similar graphs to better understand the nature of impact each of these attributes has on the ODD. This can be utilized to compare the different test cases that are defined inside or outside from the initial ODD assessment using the performance assessment implemented. Figure 26, Figure 27 and Figure 28 shows the exposure comparison for lane width variations and speed variations at a constant radius of 750 m, 900 m and 1200 m respectively.



Figure 26: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and speeds for test cases of 750 m radius curve





Figure 27: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and speeds for test cases of 900 m radius curve

Figure 28: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and speeds for test cases of 1200 m radius curve

From Figure 26 and Figure 27, it can be seen that the exposure value is higher at lower speed and lower lane width for 750 m and 900 m radii. As speed increases, the exposure value decreases and as lane width increases, the exposure value decreases. In Figure 28, it can be seen that at 1200 m radius, the exposure values are 1 for speed 100 km/h, 110 km/h and 120 km/h. For 130 km/h, the exposure value is 1 between 2.75 and 3.5 m lane width and is less than 1 at 2.6 m lane width and 3.6 m lane width. A similar dip in the exposure at 2.6 m and 3.6 m can be seen for 140 km/h as well. This trend is seen only for the 1200 m radius and not for the other two radii. Similarly, the exposure comparison along the different radii for a constant speed of 100 km/h, 110 km/h, 120 km/h, 130 km/h and 140 km/h are shown in Figure 29, Figure 30, Figure 31, Figure 32, Figure 33 respectively.



Figure 29: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of 100 km/h



Figure 30: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of 110 km/h



Figure 31: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of 120 km/h







Figure 33: Exposure data comparison between different lane widths and radii for test cases of 140 km/h

From Figure 29, it can be seen that the exposure value is 1 for all the test cases, meaning that the vehicle is within the lateral offset threshold for the entire curve section. This is the ideal case of how the test vehicle is expected to perform in all the driving situations. The decreasing trend on the exposure value as lane width increases can be seen in all these figures for radii 750 m and 900 m. As seen in Figure 28, the dip in exposure value at narrow and wide lane width for 1200 m radius can be seen in these cases as well at speeds 130 km/h and 140 km/h (in Figure 32 and Figure 33 respectively). When comparing the radii, a higher radius result in a higher exposure value, especially at higher lane width and higher speeds. It can be that at a higher radius, the impact of lane width variations become more pronounced.

6.2. Test cases with precipitation

In the test cases with precipitation, the variation in lateral offset for the different weather conditions is generated for a 900 m radius curve. Figure 34 and Figure 35 shows the weather variations for a lane width of 2.6 m at speeds 100 km/h and 120 km/h respectively.







Figure 35: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 2.6 m lane width, 900 m radius and 120 km/h

Similarly, Figure 36 and Figure 37 shows the weather variations for a lane width of 3.6 m at speeds 100 km/h and 120 km/h respectively. The lateral offset variations for all the simulation runs are shown in



Figure 36: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 3.6 m lane width, 900 m radius and 100 km/h



Figure 37: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 3.6 m lane width, 900 m radius and 120 km/h

It can be seen from these figures that there is a swerving nature between the right lane marking and the lane centre by the vehicle at narrow lane width (2.6 m) as compared to the wider lane width (3.6 m) for both speeds. Extreme snow weather shows a high deviation from the baseline sunny weather condition at higher lane width compared to narrow lane width condition. All the

other weather conditions do not vary much from the baseline condition. When comparing the mean lateral offset and maximum lateral offset data, the same pattern can be seen. The same set of graphs are generated for 750 m radius and a similar trend can be seen for a lower radius as well. Figure 38 and Figure 39 shows test cases with a constant lane of 2.6 m and speeds of 100 km/h and 120 km/h respectively, and Figure 40 and Figure 41 for a constant lane width of 3.6 m and speeds of 100 km/h and 120 km/h and 120 km/h respectively. The mean lateral offset and maximum lateral offset is not seen to vary heavily with weather variations as compared to the other attributes in this case.



Figure 38: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 2.6 m lane width, 750 m radius and 100 km/h



Figure 39: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 2.6 m lane width, 750 m radius and 120 km/h


Figure 40: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 3.6 m lane width, 750 m radius and 100 km/h



Figure 41: Lateral offset variation for different weather conditions at 3.6 m lane width, 750 m radius and 120 km/h

6.3. Performance assessment

As mentioned in Equation 1, the lateral offset value is compared with the offset threshold value of 0.3 m and based on that comparison, a binary value is assigned to the exposure metric; 1 meaning within the offset threshold value and 0 meaning outside the offset threshold value. This is plotted against the time and the assessment is illustrated. Example illustration of two test cases is shown in Figure 42 and Figure 43. The deviation of the vehicle beyond the offset

threshold value at the beginning of the curve can be due to the lack of V2I communication as mentioned earlier.



Figure 42: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 130 km/h at a curve of radius 900 m and 3.5 m lane width



Figure 43: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 900 m and 3.5 m lane width

Comparing Figure 42 and Figure 43, the only difference in the tested attributes between these two test cases is the speed. It can be seen that a decrease in speed results in a reduction of the number of deviation flags from two in for 130 km/h to one for 120 km/h, for the same lane width and radius of curvature. In addition, the duration for which the vehicle was outside the acceptable lateral offset reduces with a decrease in speed. The test case in Figure 44 shows the assessment for vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 750 m and 3.5 m lane width.



Figure 44: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 750 m and 3.5 m lane width

The difference between test cases shown in Figure 43 and Figure 44 is the decrease in the radius of curvature. The curve being sharper with the same lane width and speed conditions results in an increase from one ODD exit to three ODD exits. The test case shown in Figure 45 shows the ODD assessment of vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of 750 m radius and 3.25 m lane width.



Figure 45: Performance assessment of vehicle moving at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 750 m and 3.25 m lane width

Figure 44 and Figure 45 depicts the test cases with the same radius of 750 m and speed 120 km/h, with the only difference being the lane width decreases from 3.5 m to 3.25 m. This change of lane width becoming narrower decreases the number of deviations beyond the offset threshold from three to one. It can be hypothesized from these results that geometric factors like lane width and radius of curvature have a higher impact on the performance compared to speed and weather conditions.

The binary values of each time step across the different lane widths are averaged to gain more insights on the location and nature of the vehicle deviation from the lane centre at a specific curve. These values are then plotted similarly to the performance assessment graphs as shown

in Figure 46 and Figure 47 for test cases of 750 m - 120 km/h combination and 900 m - 120 km/h combination respectively. Comparing these two can provide more clarity on the effect of radius on the performance for the same speed of 120 km/h. Figure 48 shows a similar graph for the 900 m - 130 km/h combination. A value of 1 indicates that for all the lane widths at a specific timestep, the lateral offset is within the offset threshold and 0 means the lateral offset for all the lane widths is beyond the offset threshold at a specific timestep. A value of 0.5 at a specific timestep implies 3 out of the 6 lane widths tested are within the offset threshold and the remaining 3 are outside the threshold at the specific timestep. In other words, when the value is 0.5, there is an equal probability of deviating outside the threshold and being within the threshold among the different lane widths. A value higher than 0.5 implies a higher probability of staying within the threshold among the different lane widths and a value lower than 0.5 is indicative of a higher probability of deviating outside the threshold among the different lane widths.



Figure 46: Assessment average across different lane widths for 750 m radius and 120 km/h



Figure 47: Assessment average across different lane widths for 900 m radius and 120 km/h



Figure 48: Average across different lane widths for 900 m radius and 130 km/h

It can be seen from these figures that the decrease in the radius of the curve leads to more deviations higher than the threshold. The closer the plot is to the X-axis, the higher the frequency of the exit across the different lane widths. It can also be seen that for a higher radius, the amplitude of the deviating beyond the threshold decreases, meaning the exit becomes less frequent. A similar trend was observed when the radius increases to 1200 m as well. When comparing Figure 47 and Figure 48, it is also observed that an increase in speed leads to more deviations beyond the threshold for the test cases with the same radius. The results from the data analysis are shown in the following 3D plots. These plots are a compilation of the mean lateral offset, maximum lateral offset and exposure data for all the test cases without precipitation and will be used as a reference to form the conclusions. Figure 49 and Figure 50 shows the maximum lateral offset and mean lateral offset for all the test cases without precipitation.



Figure 49: Maximum lateral offset variations of test cases without precipitation



Figure 50: Mean lateral offset variations of test cases without precipitation

Figure 51, Figure 52 and Figure 53 depicts the exposure variations for the different speed and lane width changes for each of the radius tested, namely 750 m, 900 m and 1200 m.



Figure 51: Exposure variations of all the test cases of radius 750 m without precipitation



Figure 52: Exposure variations of all the test cases of radius 900 m without precipitation



Figure 53: Exposure variations of all the test cases of radius 1200 m without precipitation

The initial ODD assessment of the test cases with and without precipitation is shown in Table 13 and Table 14 respectively. Each cell in the table is a test case and the colors green and red are indicative of the ODD presence of the test cases; green meaning inside the ODD and red meaning outside the ODD respectively. The term ODD presence can be defined as the ODD state of the vehicle in a test case. Since none of the attributes in the test case change value during the run time, this initial ODD assessment will hold for a specific test case throughout the test run.

Radius	Lana	Speed						
of curve	width	140 km/h	130 km/h	120 km/h	110 km/h	100 km/h		
	2.6 m							
	2.75 m							
750 m	3 m							
750 m	3.25 m							
	3.5 m							
	3.6 m							
	2.6 m							
	2.75 m							
000 m	3 m							
900 m	3.25 m							
	3.5 m							
	3.6 m							
1200 m	2.6 m							
	2.75 m							
	3 m							
	3.25 m							
	3.5 m							
	3.6 m							

Table 13: Initial ODD assessment of the test cases without precipitation

Table 14: Initial ODD assessment of the test cases with precipitation

	Radius of curve	Lane width	Weather conditions						
Speed			Sunny	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow	
100 km/h	750 m	2.6 m							
		3.6 m							
	900 m	2.6 m							
		3.6 m							
120 km/h	750 m	2.6 m							
		3.6 m							
	900 m	2.6 m							
		3.6 m							

Now the exposure data collected is filled into a similar table (see Table 15 and Table 16), with values closer to 1 indicative that the test case was mostly within the lateral offset threshold, and closer to 0 meaning that the test case was mostly outside the lateral offset threshold. This is then compared with the initial ODD assessment to see how the performance of a system when the test case is inside or outside the ODD.

Dodius	Lana	Speed						
of curve	width	140 km/h	130 km/h	120 km/h	110 km/h	100 km/h		
	2.6 m	0.29	0.9	1	1	1		
	2.75 m	0.16	0.78	1	1	1		
750 m	3 m	0.12	0.61	0.98	1	1		
/30 III	3.25 m	0.09	0.42	0.92	1	1		
	3.5 m	0.08	0.09	0.69	1	1		
	3.6 m	0.08	0.08	0.41	0.92	1		
900 m	2.6 m	0.55	0.94	1	1	1		
	2.75 m	0.53	0.93	1	1	1		
	3 m	0.24	0.91	1	1	1		
	3.25 m	0.19	0.89	1	1	1		
	3.5 m	0.14	0.73	0.93	1	1		
	3.6 m	0.13	0.4	0.92	1	1		
1200 m	2.6 m	0.83	0.96	1	1	1		
	2.75 m	0.92	1	1	1	1		
	3 m	0.91	1	1	1	1		
	3.25 m	0.89	1	1	1	1		
	3.5 m	0.86	1	1	1	1		
	3.6 m	0.66	0.93	1	1	1		

Table 15: Performance assessment of test cases without precipitation

Table 16: Performance assessment of test cases with precipitation

Dadiua		Lama	Weather conditions						
Speed	of curve	width	Sunny	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow	
100 km/h	750 m	2.6 m	1	1	1	1	1	1	
		3.6 m	1	1	1	1	1	1	
	900 m	2.6 m	1	1	1	1	1	1	
		3.6 m	1	1	1	1	1	1	
	750 m	2.6 m	1	1	1	1	1	0.94	
120 km/h	/30 111	3.6 m	0.41	0.39	0.4	0.42	0.4	0.34	
	900 m	2.6 m	1	1	1	1	1	1	
		3.6 m	0.92	0.92	0.91	0.92	0.91	0.84	

Comparing Table 13 and Table 15 shows that many of the test cases that are classified as inside the ODD in the initial ODD assessment are not completely within the lateral offset threshold, with some test cases with exposure values closer to 0. This means that some test cases that are classified as inside ODD (for instance, the test cases with a speed of 130 km/h or the test cases

with a higher lane width of 3.6 m) shows poor lane-keeping performance. It is also worth mentioning that some test cases defined as outside the ODD (test cases with a lane width of 2.6 m) shows better lane-keeping performance than the ones defined inside the ODD. This is surprising because as per the OEM manuals, driving in situations outside the ODD can lead to malfunctioning of the system. Similarly, Table 14 and Table 16 shows that although most of the test cases are classified as outside the ODD in the initial ODD assessment for test cases with precipitation, the performance assessment in these test cases shows that most of the test cases are well within the lateral offset threshold. This shows that test cases defined outside ODD do show good lane-keeping performance. For test cases with a 750 m radius, 3.6 m lane width and speed of 120 km/h, the performance is less. Therefore, test cases classified as inside the ODD need not have good lane-keeping performance and test cases classified as outside the ODD does show good lane-keeping performance. This means the ODD definition itself required much more attention from a performance aspect. Performance assessment can be the key to bringing more clarity into the ODD definition since it is difficult to capture the ODD boundaries of environmental or infrastructural ODD attributes that are missing from the OEM manuals. The lane-keeping performance is important in the ODD definition because it can be a safety concern if ignored. For instance, a driving situation that's inside the ODD with poor lane tracking performance can lead to the vehicle steering into the opposing lane. Therefore, including the performance assessment also in the ODD assessment would be a good start in defining the ODD in a better manner.

7. Discussion and Conclusions

7.1. Overview

The European Commission has mandated the requirement of advanced safety features in all vehicles sold in the EU from 2022 onwards (European Commission, 2018). This will help drivers get gradually used to ADS, eventually transitioning to fully autonomous driving in the distant future. There are more vehicles on road now equipped with lane-keeping systems and other driver assistance systems due to the added benefit of safety. One such ADAS feature is the lane-keeping system which has plenty of performance evaluation research being done on it but lacks research from an ODD perspective in simulation. As for the ODD definition, there are many ODD taxonomies present in academic literature for the classification of ODD attributes. These are recommended to be used by OEMs to classify their ODD definition of the system for effective comparison between the same ADAS feature offered by two different OEMs. However, this is not seen to be done by the OEMs and causes a disparity between the ODD definitions, leading to misunderstanding or misinterpretation of the defined ODD. The OEMs do not exactly specify the ODD boundaries in publicly available instruction manuals of the vehicles. The conditions where the system cannot function properly are very vaguely mentioned. Furthermore, the different OEMs provides the same ADAS feature with different names with differently defined ODD boundaries. Bringing these ODD definitions of all these OEMs under one umbrella is currently being attempted by policymakers and regulatory organisations. A standard way of testing the impact of the different ODD attributes on the performance of a lane-keeping system is still absent. Therefore, this research aims to provide a method to assess the ODD boundaries of a lane-keeping system using simulation and is intended to be used by researchers, policymakers and OEMs to refine the ODD and to test the effect of the ODD attributes on the performance of the system.

This research attempts to understand the current ODD definitions and provides a framework to apply this methodology in future ODD related studies. An initial ODD investigation is done to define the sample ODD of the system to be tested in simulation (using Prescan) and a preliminary ODD assessment of the test cases is done. Then a performance assessment of the test cases based on the 0.3 m acceptable lateral offset value is done to test the performance of the developed test cases. This would then be used to check the lane-keeping performance of the classified inside or outside ODD test cases. Since the ODD boundaries of ambient conditions are not readily available, the performance assessment would be useful to test the impact on the test cases developed by the different ODD attributes. This approach is extended to suggest an exposure metric to compare the different test cases investigated in this research. The use cases were defined based on the initial investigation and the lateral offset data is measured from all the test cases run in Prescan. This data was filtered, compiled and analysed to assess the effect of the attributes on the lane-keeping performance.

This chapter discusses the conclusions of the results reported in the previous chapter and reflects on the research approach used and on the literature findings. Finally, the limitations of this research are also discussed.

7.2. Answers to research questions

The main research question was "How to assess the ODD boundaries of vehicles equipped with Lane-Keeping System at horizontal curves using PreScan?". The following sub-sections answer the six sub-research questions one by one.

1. How is the ODD of lane-keeping systems defined in the literature and the various OEM manuals so far?

There are very limited ODD definitions specific to the lane-keeping system available in the literature. There are ODD definitions provided by standardization organisations on a broader level, but research on ODD boundaries is very limited. When the chosen OEM manuals were explored, the ODD definition available there was also limited. The OEMs have described the driving situations where the performance of the lane-keeping system might be affected, but the boundary conditions are not described in detail. Additionally, the same lane-keeping feature offered by the different OEMs has different ODD limitations with different names. This can be attributed to the control algorithm that the OEM uses. However, there are many aspects of the ODD that is left out in the OEM manuals. Details like warnings, display options, turning on and off are mentioned in detail in the OEM manuals, but the crucial information about the system's performance limitation is often mentioned very ambiguously. Furthermore, there is a lack of clarity on the underlying principle used by the OEMs while defining the ODD and hinders the refinement of the ODD gravely. These aspects of missing knowledge of the ODD from the available sources is indicative that the road authorities and drivers are not aware of the exact capability and limitation of the system. Therefore, the exact situations where the systems can perform properly is unclear.

There are projects like ASAM OpenODD that does attempt to bring a single ODD definition format that can be used by all OEMs which are both machine and human-readable. The new proposed format can enable easy knowledge transfer between the involved parties with ODD descriptions that are exchangeable, comparable and processable. This facilitates efficient communication between the parties involved like the road authority, policymaker, development engineer, simulation engineer, data scientist. Defining and exchanging information in a standard format can result in a common understanding of the ODD definition. This would especially be beneficial in situations like when a city can describe the ODD for its infrastructure in the standard format and makes it available to the OEMs. The OEMs can use this description to test and match the system/vehicle within the defined ODD to check if the vehicle can be allowed to drive in that city. Additionally, this testing would benefit from assessing the performance of the system, be it in terms of safety, lane marking adherence, fuel efficiency or any other aspect.

2. What are the different road or vehicle characteristics, or environmental conditions widely factored to the ODD boundary of lane-keeping system?

The ODD attributes relevant to the lane-keeping system found from the literature review and the OEM manuals are shown in Table 17.

Table 17: ODD attributes from literature and OEM manuals

Type of attribute	List of attributes
Environmental conditions	Weather, illumination, shadows,
	particulates,
Infrastructural attributes	Radius of curvature, lane width, type of
	roadway, type of lane marking, lane
	marking condition, roadway surface
	condition, roadway geometry, road gradient
Dynamic attributes	Speed, headway

3. What are the simulation capabilities of Prescan to test the ODD boundaries of lane keeping system?

Prescan offers a wide variety of functionalities to test the different ODD attributes. Since Prescan is a physics-based simulation platform and deterministic, it cannot map uncertainty in the test cases. The many available sensors can enable quick and efficient testing of ADS or ADAS features in Prescan. One of the major limitations of simulation, in general, is the combinatorial explosion. The greater number of ODD attributes that have to be tested on Prescan and the higher the range of values associated with it makes it more complex since the correlation between all the attributes becomes difficult to map. This is because of the sheer number of test cases that have to be tested when there are more ODD attributes to test. Prescan in itself does not address the combinatorial explosion issue, but a verification & validation framework called 'Prescan360' that uses Simcentre Prescan and Simcentre HEEDS together allows testing of a large number of test cases in very less time. The framework is illustrated in Figure 54.

What is Simcenter Prescan360?



Figure 54: Simcentre Prescan360 framework

Prescan360 not only provides the solution to the combinatorial explosion but also gives access to massively parallelized simulations on cluster or cloud. HEEDS is a software that automates and accelerates the process by finding design configurations that best satisfy the requirements. Therefore, HEEDS provide the test cases sampling smartness essential for smart experimental design to overcome combinatorial explosion. However, Prescan360 and HEEDS were not utilised in this study. Moreover, the main advantage of Prescan is the range of available sensors. Although the idealized sensors in Prescan do not represent any actual sensors, these can provide much background information from the simulation environment that cannot be acquired from on-road testing or driving simulators.

4. How can the ODD boundaries of an ADAS feature like lane-keeping system be tested in a simulation environment?

The research approach used in this study can be utilised to test the ODD boundaries of a different ADAS feature in the same or different simulation environment. This performance assessment of the test cases can encompass most of the ambient conditions using the performance and exposure metrics, making it effective to compare the different test cases. However, it can depend on the type of attributes to be tested. In case more dynamic attributes are to be tested, the performance metric has to be adapted accordingly. For instance, if headway is also included in developing the test cases, then using only the offset threshold value of 0.3 m won't be sufficient. This is because a minimum headway is required between two test vehicles for perceived safety. In such cases, the headway can also be a function of the speed and therefore using a performance assessment similar to this study would be beneficial in capturing the exact ODD boundary of an attribute like headway. The framework proposed in this research (see Figure 55) can be applied to test the ODD boundaries of an ADAS in a simulation environment.

5. What are the test cases required to test the ODD boundaries for a test vehicle equipped with lane-keeping system in Prescan?

The test cases developed in this study is based on the findings from the literature review, OEM manuals and the understanding of the simulation capabilities of Prescan. The development of the test cases mostly depended on the attributes that has to be tested. The ODD attributes tested in this research are static and the value does not change during the simulation run. Therefore, the ODD presence of the test cases is either inside or outside the ODD throughout the run. The boundary conditions required to perform the initial ODD assessment are not easily available and they were extracted from different sources. The ODD boundaries of speed range and weather conditions were taken from the OEM manuals, the lane width boundary was taken from literature, and the radius of curve boundary was taken from the design guidelines. The boundary values provided in the ODD definitions of OEM manuals are very limited. For example, defining ODD boundary situations like a narrow road or sharp curve makes it very hard to define concrete test cases that are inside the ODD. This is why other sources like literature and design guidelines were also utilized to extract ODD boundary conditions for the lane-keeping system. The lack of clarity in the existing ODD boundaries and the absence of a

standard ODD definition restricts ODD based test case generation. Due to this reason, a performance assessment is used to check the lane-keeping performance of the vehicle in the test cases based on an acceptable lateral offset value of 0.3 m. The combinations of the different values assigned to the attributes have to be tested to find the correlation between the ODD attributes in the test case and the results of the performance assessment can then be used to reflect on the initial ODD assessment done. These combinations were created based on the design guidelines and the ODD boundary conditions found in literature and OEM manuals. A total of 130 test cases were tested in this research surrounding the speed of the vehicle, radius of curvature, lane width and weather conditions. The major setback here was the issue of combinatorial explosion. For context, if all the combinations of speed, the radius of curvature, lane width and weather variations, just two values of each attribute are tested to be generated. Therefore, for weather variations, just two values of each attribute are tested to check how the variation in the attribute with weather variations impact the ODD compliance.

6. How does the test vehicle's ODD compliance from the built test cases compare to the ODD boundaries of the attributes found from the literature and OEM manuals?

An initial ODD boundaries assumption for the lane-keeping system was made based on findings from the literature and OEM manuals for the chosen attributes. These boundaries can hold if there are no other ODD attributes in play that can affect ODD compliance. Since this research combines the effects of the four ODD attributes chosen, the resulting ODD boundaries after the analysis is aimed to be described. As this research tests the different speed values, the time at the curve changes for the different speeds. Hence the exposure metric was introduced to test the lane-keeping performance of the vehicle in the different test cases. The test cases with weather conditions have a maximum lateral offset higher than 0.3 m when the vehicle moves at a higher speed at wider lanes. In the case of weather conditions like extreme rain and extreme snow, although the vehicle was well within the 0.3 lateral offset value in most of the test cases, there is a heavy when the lane width is narrow. Additionally, at a lane width of 2.6 m, there is a swerving nature observed between the lane centre and the right lane marking by the vehicle in all the weather conditions. However, for a lane width of 3.6 m, the swerving nature is less prominent, and it appears that the weather conditions do not heavily impact the lateral offset. Fog and rain conditions were expected to have a higher impact on the vehicle's lane-keeping performance, but surprisingly it had less effect.

From the performance assessment, the upper boundary for speed is suggested to be 100 km/h because all test cases of vehicles moving at 100 km/h were within the 0.3 m offset threshold value the entire time for all the test cases. If the upper ODD boundary of lane width is 3.5 m, then the upper boundary of speed increases to 110 km/h because all test cases of the vehicle moving at 110 km/h have the lateral offset within 0.3 m for all lane widths less than 3.5 m. Since the curve is designed for speeds of 120 km/h and if a speed of less than 120 km/h results in poor lane-keeping performance (lateral offset greater than 0.3 m), then the value of the other ODD attributes in that test case might be outside the system's ODD. For instance, at a 750 m radius curve, for lane widths 2.6 m and 2.75 m, the vehicle is completely within the offset threshold of 0.3 m when moving at a maximum speed of 120 km/h. When the lane width of

this curve increases to 3.0 m, 3.25 m or 3.5 m, the maximum speed it can achieve while completely staying within a 0.3 m lateral offset becomes 110 km/h. Similarly, for a 3.6 m lane width, the maximum speed comes down to 100 km/h. Assuming that the vehicle must be able to move at the design speed of 120 km/h, based on the performance assessment, the ODD boundary of the radius of curvature becomes 1200 m since all test cases of 1200 m radius curve at speed of 120 km/h in all lane width variations are completely within the 0.3 m lateral offset throughout the simulation run. If the vehicle has to move at 120 km/h at a curve of radius 900 m, then lane widths between 2.6 m and 3.25 m are the ODD boundary conditions. Similarly, if the vehicle has to move at 120 km/h at a 750 m radius curve, then the boundary conditions for lane width reduces to 2.6 m to 2.75 m. This correlation between the attributes makes it hard to concretely define the ODD boundary. The ODD boundary for speed defined by the OEM manual (like 140 km/h) may hold for a certain set of driving conditions that is unknown to the drivers. Furthermore, the underlying principle for which the OEMs design the ODD boundaries (like perceived safety, fuel efficiency, lane-keeping performance, fault tolerance, etc.) is unavailable to the public. This lack of clarity or transparency is a huge barrier in testing the ODD boundaries.

Higher speeds have higher exposure values in narrow lane width compared to wider lane widths for curve radii of 750 m and 900 m. For the 1200 m radius of the curve, there is a decrease in exposure at 2.6 m and 3.6 m lane width compared to the other lane widths, whereas for curve radii of 750 m and 900 m, an increase in lane width results in higher exposure value. This can be because at a higher radius, the effect of lane width variations becomes more prominent. For test cases with the same lane width and radius, an increase in speed results in lower exposure. It is noteworthy that the upper boundary of the ODD range for speed provided by the OEMs is around 140 km/h to 160 km/h. The lane-keeping performance of the system becomes less even at speeds of 140 kmph. Hence, speeds higher than that is expected to result in even lesser lane-keeping performance.

Finally, for the test cases with the same lane width and speed, an increase in radius results in higher exposure. From all the test cases simulated, it can be concluded that a lane width of 2.6 m performs better in terms of the exposure value and because of the lowest mean and maximum lateral offset value within the same radius group. This is surprising because the OEM manuals classify narrow lane widths as outside ODD explicitly in the OEM manuals and do not mention wider lanes as an ODD limitation. It was also seen that the test vehicle tends to deviate into the opposite lane when leaving the curve for certain test cases; for instance, in the test case of 3.6 m lane width at 750 m radius, when the vehicle is moving at 120 km/h. However, for lane widths like 2.6 m and 2.75 m at a 750 m radius, the vehicle stayed well within the lane markings when exiting the curve, even at a speed of 120 km/h. Since the sole focus of this study is the performance of the lane-keeping system and the interaction in ODD attributes at the curve segment, the deviation at the end of the curve segment was not further investigated.

In the initial plan, lane widths ranging from 2.5 m to 4.0 m was to be tested in this study. However, only lane width values between 2.59 m and 3.7 m were possible for testing speeds

of 140 km/h. In the initial testing, it was found that for a radius of 750 m, the maximum speed of the test vehicle was 50 km/h for lane widths of 2.5 m and 4.0 m. Since these speeds are not in the range of values planned to test in this research, lane widths that couldn't attain speeds of 140 km/h were omitted.

It can be concluded that there is an interdependency between the ODD attributes tested in this research. Therefore, there is a possibility that the ODD definition may not exactly be a specific set of values in a lookup table, but instead can be dynamic considering this interdependency. Furthermore, it was also found that geometric factors like lane width and radius of curvature have a higher impact on the exposure, compared to speed and weather conditions. The weather was found to have the lowest effect on the performance.

From the analysis of averaging exposure over the different lane widths, it is observed that sharper curves lead to more deviations beyond the offset threshold of 0.3 m. Additionally, as the radius increases, the frequency of such exits decreases over the lane widths. It was also seen that an increase in speed leads to a higher frequency of the exits within the test cases of the same radius.

Based on the analysis done, the attributes tested in this research can be classified into critical and non-critical attributes, where the former has a higher level of importance in the ODD definition than the latter. The ODD attributes like speed, the radius of curvature and lane width can be classified as critical attributes due to the correlation they have in the performance assessment. Whereas, the weather variations were not reported to have a higher level of impact on the exposure compared to the other three attributes. The level of impact of the weather condition on the lane-keeping performance observed in this study is quite contrary to findings from previous research. This can either be because the control algorithm in Prescan is very good and may not be representative of a controller in real life, or because the weather presets provided in Prescan is not accurate enough. Extreme weather conditions like dense fog that completely obstructs the lane markings were tested to see if the weather affects the controller in Prescan. When the droplet size and intensity of fog were manually changed and tested in Prescan, it did have a significant impact on the lane-keeping performance. Hence, the weather variations provided as presets in Prescan labelled heavy and extreme is not very reliable and requires further refinement. Therefore, no conclusions can be drawn about the impact of weather conditions based on the available data.

Having the sub-research questions answered, it is now possible to answer the main research question:

"How to assess the ODD boundaries of vehicles equipped with Lane-Keeping System at horizontal curves using PreScan?"

The answer to the main research question of this research is the implementation of the proposed framework shown in Figure 55 used in this study by using the exposure metric to assess the impact of the ODD attributes on the lane-keeping performance. The ODD boundaries and the

correlation between the identified ODD attributes are clearer by implementing this framework in Prescan on test vehicles equipped with a lane-keeping system at horizontal curves. The results from this approach essentially provide more insight into the ODD boundaries and their assessment.



Figure 55: Conceptual framework to test the ODD boundary of ADAS in simulation

The main requirements of this approach are the initial exploration of ODD definitions of lanekeeping systems to find the attributes relevant to the system. These attributes are then filtered out based on the simulation capabilities of the simulation software. The use cases are built based on the filtered attributes and the values to be assigned for each test case are found from literature and OEM manuals. The classification of inside ODD and outside ODD is done based on the ODD boundaries identified from the exploratory phase. This is then compared to the performance assessment results from the simulation run of the test cases. Such a comparison helps identify the effect of each attribute on the ODD definition itself and the correlation between them. This methodology enables researchers and vehicle manufacturers to test the different ODD boundaries in a system's ODD definition and assess whether an ODD classification of a driving situation based on the ODD definition is complete or not. The approach used in this study is converted into a conceptual framework that can be used for the ODD assessment of any ADAS feature or ADS as shown in Figure 55.

From the results, it is seen that the performance aspect is not factored in the ODD definition and taking performance also into account will be useful for better defining the ODD boundaries. It is clear from the comparison between the initial ODD assessment and the performance assessment results that some test cases defined outside ODD has good lanekeeping performance and some test cases that are defined inside ODD has poor lane-keeping performance. This means that the ODD boundary definitions are incomplete and require further shaping. The reason behind it can be the lack of ODD boundary descriptions of all tested attributes in one place. The ODD boundaries were taken from design guidelines, OEM manuals and literature for the different ODD attributes since the OEM manuals did not contain all the necessary information. Additionally, the principle or basis behind the OEM's ODD definition is unavailable and understanding that would be very beneficial for the ODD assessment of the test cases.

7.3. Final Remarks

There is plenty of research that performs a performance evaluation of the lane-keeping system in on-road conditions and simulation. However, there are very limited simulation studies that test the lane-keeping system performance from an ODD perspective. This research aims to fill that gap by providing a framework that enables researchers to test the ODD of lane-keeping systems or other ADAS features. The effect of ODD attributes and the impact of the correlation between the attributes on the ODD boundaries are investigated, which can help researchers and OEMs to improve the ODD boundaries of the lane-keeping system. The study also takes into account the design factors, which can aid policymakers and road authorities in the future while designing roads for vehicles equipped with lane-keeping systems. Siemens can use the performance metric developed as a plugin to test the different use cases and gain insights on the ODD of the vehicle tested using the approach from this study. Moreover, ODD is gaining much traction lately and as the future of autonomous vehicles is coming closer, ODD must be given importance now more than ever.

There is a wide range of names assigned to lane-keeping systems by different OEMs with very limited information provided about the ODD. With the limited amount of knowledge available, the ODD must be experimentally tested by the road authorities or researchers to better understand the system's capabilities and limitations. There is no warning system in the vehicle that alerts the driver about the vehicle leaving the ODD or coming close to the ODD boundary. Combining ODD assessment and performance assessment as done in this study would help to be aware of when a system leaves the ODD in different driving situations. However, there should be efficient knowledge transfer between the involved stakeholders, like the OEMs, road authorities, traffic agencies. Such a collaboration can help upgrade both the road infrastructure and the driving system for compliance with a standard ODD definition. In addition, policymakers can clearly specify the road infrastructure characteristics and OEM system requirements to complement each other for safer and more efficient traffic movement. One of the major challenges faced by the OEMs (especially in the European Union) would be to satisfy the infrastructure requirements of different countries within the EU due to different regulations. This can be resolved by ensuring a level of homogeneity in the infrastructure across the countries. An alternate solution would be to digitalize the road infrastructure and share it with the OEMs so that they can test the system with the provided data. Once the system is tested and validated with the data on a simulation environment like in this study, the vehicle would be ready for the infrastructure and can ultimately minimize the ODD exits. This can only be done with a massive collaboration with the different partners in the industry, research

organizations and government bodies. ODD requirement/sharing policies must come into effect more as international regulations rather than providing suggestions or taxonomies.

Since lane-keeping systems function with the underlying objective of staying within the lane markings by detecting them via sensors, it can be concluded that there is a direct relationship between the system and the road infrastructure that it uses. However, there is a knowledge gap between the OEMs that design the system for specific infrastructure conditions and the road authorities who provide the infrastructure. Specific details concerning the infrastructure conditions like the lane marking contrast or pavement friction would be used while testing the system by the OEM. The road authorities would have to ensure certain standards that the OEMs use in the built infrastructure, or the OEMs have to test their systems in the most realistic driving situations possible. Given that a model of a vehicle will release in different countries with different design guidelines, traffic composition and policies, the best way to test the system is using simulation. With efficient communication about the ODD between the OEMs and the road authorities, the testing of the system can become quicker, paving the way to higher levels of autonomy in vehicles. The ODD requirements of a specific system must be standard and should be communicated to the road authorities. This way, the road authorities would be well prepared to ensure road safety with these systems equipped in the vehicles before launching the vehicles in the market. Additionally, this can work the other way as well. The road authorities can provide the ODD definitions offered in a city or a highway and the OEM can then test the system in that ODD before launching it. The system can be tested using the approach mentioned in this study. Furthermore, in a complete ODD definition with more attributes, a single attribute being outside its ODD boundary would classify that driving situation as outside the ODD. However, the system might still be able to perform well, as shown in this study. Therefore, the proposed performance metric would be useful to further refine the ODD and it can be investigated to see whether the ODD exit of just one attribute results in system malfunction. In addition, the classification proposed in this study to separate ODD attributes as critical and non-critical would be beneficial for this objective.

It was seen from this study that lower lane width allows a higher speed of the test vehicle, along with better capability to map the lane-markings. This finding requires further validation. If this is validated, then based on it, the speed limits of the roads can be increased coupled with narrowing the lanes. Such a change can result in higher capacity and a chance to provide additional lanes. However, the vehicles need to communicate with each other with high precision regarding the vehicle position for safe movements of the vehicles. When the V2X (Vehicle-to-everything) communication technology is more advanced in the future, the proposed design change can indeed be a possibility. The perceived safety can be a problem since human drivers are still part of the loop. If lane narrowing becomes a possibility, then providing a dedicated lane for vehicles equipped with such systems can be a safer alternative in such a scenario to separate conventional vehicles from automated vehicles.

7.4. Reflection on the state of the art

While comparing the boundary conditions of the ODD attributes tested in this study against literature, some differences are noteworthy. The most interesting aspect is the ODD boundary for lane width. The on-road pilot tests for lane-keeping systems done by García & Camacho-Torregrosa (2020) found that the lane-keeping system cannot function on lane widths less than or equal to 2.50 m and that the system can always operate on lane widths greater than or equal to 2.75 m. The field tests done by Reddy et al. (2020) observed the highest lane-keeping performance on lane widths that are wider than 2.50 m. Similarly, only speeds higher than 90 km/h resulted in low lane-keeping performance. The study done by Chaudhary (2021) on the infrastructure assessment for ODD of lane-keeping system found that the test vehicle speeds of above 80 km/h resulted in better lane detection. However, the test vehicle could not detect lane widths below 3 m. From this study, it was found that the lane-keeping system cannot function at a lane width lower than 2.6 m or higher than 3.6 m. In addition, the system performance for the different lane widths is dependent on the speed of the vehicle and the radius of curvature. Test vehicle speed of 100 km/h was found to be completely inside the offset threshold of 0.3 m for all lane widths and radius of curvature tested. Furthermore, the test vehicle speed of 110 km/h was found to be within the offset threshold for all radii of curvature tested with lane width between 2.6 m and 3.5 m. The study done by (Hayeri et al., 2015) indicates that the lane width could be reduced given that the lane-keeping systems guarantee the vehicle staying within the lanes. This is in line with the results from this study that the test vehicle at lower lane width is showing higher lane-keeping performance compared to wider lanes. It is also noteworthy that the OEM manuals specify narrow lane widths as the ODD boundaries in the OEM manuals. However, the results from this study prove that wider lane widths like 3.6 m might also be an ODD boundary based on the performance.

García et al. (2020) concluded from testing a Level 2 vehicle on different horizontal curves that there is a strong relationship between the maximum speed the system can attain and the curve geometry. It was concluded in the study that there was a strong relationship between speed and disengagements. It was also found that the proposed 'automated speed' is lower than the design speed for curves sharper than 550 m. The research done in this thesis further establishes these correlations. The maximum speed that the lane-keeping system can attain (while staying within the ODD) from this research is dependent on the geometric design of the curve. Higher speeds can only be attained at lower lane widths or higher radius of curvature. For a design speed of 120 km/h, the minimum curve radius is 750 m. For a curve radius of 900 m, the maximum attainable speed was 110 km/h provided all the test cases adhered to the 0.3 m offset threshold value used. For sharper curves like 750 m radius, the maximum attainable speed becomes 100 km/h and for curves of radius 1200 m, the maximum attainable speed is 120 km/h. Hence it is found that the automated speed in this research is lower than the design speed for curves sharper than 900 m. As for the disengagements, it was also found in this research that higher speed leads to more deviations beyond the offset threshold value and longer time beyond the threshold (lower exposure values).

The level of impact of weather conditions on the exposure was the lowest compared to the other three ODD attributes tested. This was unexpected given the fact that all five of the OEM manuals that were reviewed reported ODD limitations for weather conditions like fog, rain and snow. In addition, the literature review also points out a strong effect of weather conditions on lane-keeping performance. Moreover, the tested weather conditions are the higher levels of rain and snow offered by Prescan. Further studies are required to capture the effect of weather conditions on the ODD by using other controllers or by testing more ODD attributes to see if the impact of weather becomes prominent in the presence of another ODD attribute that wasn't tested in this study.

7.5. Reflection on the methodology

The main factor of this research is the performance equation based on the 0.3 m lateral offset threshold. The vehicle deviating beyond this threshold value can be indicative of the system performance itself. Therefore, the methodology used in this research can be used to better shape the ODD definition and can also be used to refine the system. More research must be conducted on whether using this 0.3 m offset threshold is a good method for the performance assessment and to see if such a parameter alone can be used to better shape the existing ODD boundaries. Additionally, other factors can determine the ODD boundary of the system. For instance, the 0.3 m offset threshold can hold for two cars following very closely to each other. However, the perceived safety of the driver can become a factor there and hence the performance metric might need to include a headway factor as well when the test vehicle is interacting with a second vehicle.

Using simulation is a good way to test many different driving situations which cannot be replicated in on-road experiments. A certain level of realism has to be achieved in the simulation tool to provide concrete recommendations. There can be many factors within the simulation that can be at play, which if not aware of, can be the reason for the system performing a specific way. In Prescan, the preset weather conditions showed little effect on the lane-keeping performance. It might be a possibility that the preset conditions are not very accurate, or the controller is too good to be realistic. Additionally, the weather conditions didn't have much impact because the lane marking looks very new and clear, where in reality that need not be the case. Therefore, improving the realism on the simulation platform is very crucial for mapping the impact of ODD attributes better in future studies. Prescan do provide functionalities like adding mud patches on the lane marking, modifying tire conditions, fading and dirtiness parametrization of the lane markings. However, this was not the main focus of this study and was not used in the development of the use cases.

7.6. Research limitations

As with any research, there are limitations to this research. They are discussed below.

- The research is limited to the lane-keeping system at a horizontal curve. The system is expected to function in other types of road segments as well. Additionally, the type of curve (left or right) is beyond the scope of this research.
- The use cases are built without including the superelevation at the curve into consideration due to the limitation posed by the simulation software Prescan. If superelevation has to be included in the study, a gradient has to be applied to the start and end of the curve segment and only then an angle of superelevation can be applied to it. Since gradient was not an attribute tested in this study and because it is not realistic to have the vehicle go uphill before the curve and downhill after the curve, the superelevation factor is ignored during the design of experiments. This is a pitfall of the simulation software used. Furthermore, if such a gradient is applied, the camera sensor will be able to see the sky when entering the curve from the initial increasing gradient and at the end of the curve when the road starts sloping down. Including superelevation into Prescan realistically is very important since Prescan is a physics-based simulation platform. Moreover, since the results from this study capture the pattern in the performance observed from the correlation between the ODD attributes, including a superelevation might have the same impact on all the test cases and can result in the same correlation.
- Prescan does not allow the extraction of the infrastructural details from the graphical user interface (GUI) to the Simulink end. This would have been beneficial to better understand the correlation between the performance of the vehicle and the infrastructural ODD attributes tested. If it was possible, then the ODD of the test vehicle during the runtime could have been monitored.
- The performance assessment equation used (Equation 1) is based on the 0.3 m lateral offset threshold which was used to capture the lane-keeping performance changes with varying ODD attributes. If other dynamic attributes are to be tested, the equation has to be modified. Moreover, the 0.3 m lateral offset threshold can be subjective based on the dimensions of the vehicle, i.e. for a wider vehicle the equation might result in more offset threshold exits, especially at a narrow lane width.
- There is an initial peak in the lateral offset visible in all test cases when the vehicle enters the curve segment. This is due to the lack of V2I communication or GPS sensor since in reality the vehicle will have GPS data and can know the vehicle is entering a curve segment beforehand itself.

- The biggest drawback of simulation studies is the combinatorial explosion, which limits this research as well. A total of 540 test cases could be mapped if all the combinations of the ODD attribute values are tested against each other. However, only 130 test cases were possible to test in this research.
- In reality, an ADS will be equipped with so many sensors and not just a camera sensor. The vehicle would then have a sensor fusion model to map the entire surroundings of the vehicle.
- In driver assistance systems like the lane-keeping system, the human driver plays a very crucial role in the performance. However, there is no human driver model included in this research and the interaction between the driver and the system is beyond the scope of this research.
- The interaction with other road users or vehicles is also kept out of scope for this research. Real-life driving situations will include such interactions, but it is not addressed in this research.
- The algorithm for detecting the lane marking was in-built in Prescan and is not very well described in terms of what happens on the back end. It could not be checked or tested if it is similar to a lane-keeping system in use or to check if the correlation found in the study can be attributed to the control algorithm.
- Combinatorial explosion can be resolved by the 'Prescan360' framework developed by Siemens. However, that can result in a higher cost in computing infrastructure.

8. Recommendations

The possible next steps are discussed in this chapter to take this research forward. The possibilities are categorized into two steps as described below.

8.1. Scientific recommendations

- The results from the ODD and performance assessment done in this study has to be validated. It can be done by comparing with on-road experiments to check if the trends reported in this study is reported in on-road experiments as well. The impact on the exposure observed in this study by ODD attributes must be explored in detail.
- The degree of correlation between the ODD attributes needs to be mapped out better to compare the impact each ODD attribute has on ODD compliance. Identifying the patterns when ODD attributes interact with each other is a gap that has to be addressed to better understand the ODD.
- Researchers can use the framework proposed in this study to perform the ODD assessment for other ADAS features like ACC or AEBS. To increase the realism of a future ODD assessment of lane marking system, more attributes have to be tested until all the ODD attributes in the ODD definition are covered. These attributes include headway, time of day, condition of lane marking, driving in shadows, wet road surface, the effect of tires in the different weather conditions, type of curve, gradient. Alternatively, OpenStreetMap can be used for defining the use case to increase more realism in the assessment. It was found by Chaudhary (2021) that wet road conditions severely lowered the lane detection performance and that the lane detection performance is significantly less during daytime compared to nighttime. These aspects of ODD were not tested in this thesis and it would be beneficial to study the impact of weather conditions coupled with wet road conditions and nighttime driving situations.
- The ODD assessment can be done for on-road tests and the collected data can be used to conduct a qualitative study to compare the driver's understanding of the ODD presence of a driving situation and the actual ODD of the system. This can provide further insights to check if the driving situation is actually inside ODD or not and if other factors like perceived safety must be taken into account in the ODD definition.
- The application of critical and non-critical ODD attributes can be extended to more ODD studies for lane-keeping systems or other ADAS. Assigning a level of importance to the attributes list relevant to the ODD can save time in testing the ODD boundaries of critical attributes before the non-critical so that higher levels of autonomy reach public roads faster.

8.2. Practical recommendations

- The assessment approach proposed in this study can be used to assess the ODD compliance of thousands of already built use cases on Prescan and that data can be processed to gain a better picture of the ODD of lane-keeping system or any other ADAS.
- The OEMs must provide more information about the system and its ODD. The principle behind defining the ODD by the OEMs is not accessible and providing such information for developers or in testing would be very useful in interpreting the results from lane-keeping behaviour in different test cases. Conveying the underlying principle used by the OEM for the design, testing and validation of their system's ODD would be beneficial for future ODD based use case generation, ODD testing and research.
- Road authorities are advised to develop the ODD of the infrastructure for testing before vehicle launch so that the OEM can test if the system performs well in the built infrastructure before the vehicle is launched into the market. To achieve this, it is recommended to digitalize the road infrastructure so that the ODD assessment can be extended to more realistic testing conditions. This can then be shared with the OEMs so that they can test the system's ODD compliance faster.
- One of the major limitations regarding ODD is the lack of information available to all the stakeholders. A solution would be to bring together the involved stakeholders and conduct a workshop to understand what the objective of each stakeholder is, what are the expectations and how to move forward together. It is recommended to have an open discussion about the ODD of the lane-keeping system or any ADAS between the developer of the system, the policymaker, road authority, data scientist, etc. to have better clarity of the ODD boundaries of the system for all the stakeholders involved.
- Enforcing international regulations for a standard ODD would make it easier for testing the ODD of vehicles and can help avoid the disparity in ODD definitions, ODD boundaries and system names under the same level of autonomy by the different OEMs.
- There should be a specific focus on the performance of the system at narrow lanes at different speeds. Since a higher lane-keeping performance was observed for narrow lanes even at higher speeds, more clarity on it would be useful for lane narrowing and increasing speed limits. This can ultimately result in higher capacity and lower travel times.
- The OEMs can use the results from this study and the assessment method to better define the ODD boundary conditions provided in the vehicle manuals, especially with the lane widths. The results from the study prove that wider lane widths also have an

impact on the lane-keeping performance contrary to just narrow lane width as mentioned in the OEM manuals.

- Since road characteristics are seen to have a higher impact on the ODD boundaries, it would be good to revise the design recommendations of geometric design of roadways, which was intended for human drivers in the first place.
- The ODD limitations must be conveyed clearly to the end-users. If the ODD is already tested for a system by the OEM, it would be beneficial to know which attributes were tested by the OEM and what boundary conditions were used for the assessment. Such details can also be compared with this research.

9. Bibliography

- Agogino, A., Chao, S., Wang, J., & Deng, X. (2000). Aggregation of Direct and Indirect Positioning Sensors for Vehicle Guidance. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/9ct800c5
- Aigner, W., Kulmala, R., & Ulrich, S. (2019). MANTRA Deliverable D2.1—Vehicle fleet penetrations and ODD coverage of NRArelevant automation functions up to 2040. 51.

ASAM. (2020, August). OpenODD. https://www.asam.net/project-detail/asam-openodd/

- ASAM. (2021). ASAM SIM Guide: Standardization for highly automated driving. https://www.asam.net/asam-guide-simulation/
- Bar Hillel, A., Lerner, R., Levi, D., & Raz, G. (2014). Recent progress in road and lane detection: A survey. *Machine Vision and Applications*, 25(3), 727–745. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00138-011-0404-2
- BSI. (2020). PAS 1883—Supporting the development of CAVs. https://www.bsigroup.com/en-GB/CAV/pas-1883/
- Carreras, A., Daura, X., Erhart, J., & Ruehrup, S. (2018, September 20). *Road infrastructure support levels for automated driving*.
- Chaudhary, R. (2021). Infrastructure Assessment for Operational Design Domain of Lane-Keeping System.
- Chen, Y., Quddus, M., & Wang, X. (2018). Impact of combined alignments on lane departure: A simulator study for mountainous freeways. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 86, 346–359. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2017.11.010
- Colwell, I., Phan, B., Saleem, S., Salay, R., & Czarnecki, K. (2018). An Automated Vehicle Safety Concept Based on Runtime Restriction of the Operational Design Domain.
 2018 IEEE Intelligent Vehicles Symposium (IV), 1910–1917.
 https://doi.org/10.1109/IVS.2018.8500530

- Czarnecki, K. (2018a). Operational World Model Ontology for Automated Driving Systems -Part 1: Road Structure. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.15521.30568
- Czarnecki, K. (2018b). Operational World Model Ontology for Automated Driving Systems -Part 2: Road Users, Animals, Other Obstacles, and Environmental Conditions. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.11327.00165
- Daimler. (2019). "Safety First for Automated Driving" (SaFAD) | Daimler. https://www.daimler.com/innovation/case/autonomous/safety-first-for-automateddriving-2.html
- Dickie, D. A., & Boyle, L. N. (2009). Drivers' Understanding of Adaptive Cruise Control Limitations. *Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting*, 53(23), 1806–1810. https://doi.org/10.1177/154193120905302313
- Dosovitskiy, A., Ros, G., Codevilla, F., Lopez, A., & Koltun, V. (2017). CARLA: An Open Urban Driving Simulator. *Conference on Robot Learning*, 1–16.
- Eboli, L., Mazzulla, G., & Pungillo, G. (2017). Measuring the driver's perception error in the traffic accident risk evaluation. *IET Intelligent Transport Systems*, 11(10), 659–666. https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-its.2017.0084
- Erhart, J., Harrer, M., Ruehrup, S., Seebacher, S., & Wimmer, Y. (2020, April 29). Infrastructure support for automated driving: Further enhancements on the ISAD classes in Austria.
- European Commission. (2018). Road safety: Commission welcomes agreement on new EU rules to help save lives [Text]. European Commission - European Commission. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_19_1793
- Farah, H., Bhusari, S., van Gent, P., Mullakkal Babu, F. A., Morsink, P., Happee, R., & van Arem, B. (2021). An Empirical Analysis to Assess the Operational Design Domain of Lane Keeping System Equipped Vehicles Combining Objective and Subjective Risk

Measures. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 22(5), 2589–2598. https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2020.2969928

- Fildes, B., Keall, M., Bos, N., Lie, A., Page, Y., Pastor, C., Pennisi, L., Rizzi, M., Thomas,
 P., & Tingvall, C. (2015). Effectiveness of low speed autonomous emergency braking in real-world rear-end crashes. *Accident; Analysis and Prevention*, 81, 24–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2015.03.029
- García, A., & Camacho-Torregrosa, F. J. (2020). Influence of Lane Width on Semi-Autonomous Vehicle Performance. *Transportation Research Record*, 2674(9), 279– 286. https://doi.org/10.1177/0361198120928351
- García, A., Camacho-Torregrosa, F. J., & Padovani Baez, P. V. (2020). Examining the effect of road horizontal alignment on the speed of semi-automated vehicles. *Accident; Analysis and Prevention*, 146, 105732. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2020.105732
- Geyer, S., Baltzer, M., Franz, B., Hakuli, S., Kauer, M., Kienle, M., Meier, S., Weißgerber, T., Bengler, K., Bruder, R., Flemisch, F., & Winner, H. (2014). Concept and development of a unified ontology for generating test and use-case catalogues for assisted and automated vehicle guidance. *IET Intelligent Transport Systems*, 8(3), 183–189. https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-its.2012.0188
- Ghasemzadeh, A., & Ahmed, M. M. (2017). Drivers' Lane-Keeping Ability in Heavy Rain:
 Preliminary Investigation Using SHRP 2 Naturalistic Driving Study Data. *Transportation Research Record*, 2663(1), 99–108. https://doi.org/10.3141/2663-13
- Gietelink, O. J. (2007). *Design and validation of advanced driver assistance systems*. https://repository.tudelft.nl/islandora/object/uuid%3Ab2f0e7f6-6255-4932-8b5ed3ef67cd81ec
- Grindal, M. (2007). Handling Combinatorial Explosion in Software Testing.

Gyllenhammar, M., Johansson, R., Warg, F., Chen, D.-J., Heyn, H.-M., Sanfridson, M.,
Soderberg, J., Thorsén, A., & Ursing, S. (2020, January 29). *Towards an Operational Design Domain That Supports the Safety Argumentation of an Automated Driving System.*

Hagl, M., & Kouabenan, D. R. (2020). Safe on the road – Does Advanced Driver-Assistance
Systems Use affect Road Risk Perception? *Transportation Research Part F: Traffic Psychology and Behaviour*, 73, 488–498. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trf.2020.07.011

Hayeri, Y. M., Hendrickson, C., & Biehler, A. D. (2015). Potential Impacts of Vehicle Automation on Design, Infrastructure and Investment Decisions—A State DOT Perspective (No. 15–2474). Article 15–2474. Transportation Research Board 94th Annual MeetingTransportation Research Board. https://trid.trb.org/view/1337654

- Hoogendoorn, R., van Arerm, B., & Hoogendoom, S. (2014). Automated Driving, Traffic Flow Efficiency, and Human Factors: Literature Review. *Transportation Research Record*, 2422(1), 113–120. https://doi.org/10.3141/2422-13
- Huang, W., Wang, K., Lv, Y., & Zhu, F. (2016). Autonomous vehicles testing methods review. 2016 IEEE 19th International Conference on Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITSC), 163–168. https://doi.org/10.1109/ITSC.2016.7795548

ISO. (2021a). ISO/AWI 34503. ISO.

- ISO. (2019). *ISO/PAS 21448:2019*. ISO. https://www.iso.org/cms/render/live/en/sites/isoorg/contents/data/standard/07/09/7093 9.html
 - https://www.iso.org/cms/render/live/en/sites/isoorg/contents/data/standard/07/89/7895 2.html

ISO. (2021b). *ISO/AWI TS 5083*. ISO.

https://www.iso.org/cms/render/live/en/sites/isoorg/contents/data/standard/08/19/8192 0.html

- Kalra, N. (2017). *Challenges and Approaches to Realizing Autonomous Vehicle Safety*. RAND Corporation. https://doi.org/10.7249/CT463
- Kamal, Md. A. S., Imura, J., Hayakawa, T., Ohata, A., & Aihara, K. (2015). A Vehicle-Intersection Coordination Scheme for Smooth Flows of Traffic Without Using Traffic Lights. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, *16*(3), 1136–1147. https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2014.2354380
- Kaur, P., Taghavi, S., Tian, Z., & Shi, W. (2021). A Survey on Simulators for Testing Self-Driving Cars. ArXiv:2101.05337 [Cs]. http://arxiv.org/abs/2101.05337

Khastgir, S., Birrell, S., Dhadyalla, G., & Jennings, P. (2018). Calibrating trust through knowledge: Introducing the concept of informed safety for automation in vehicles. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 96, 290–303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2018.07.001

- Kim, S.-G., Kim, J.-E., Yi, K., & Jung, K.-H. (2017). Detection and tracking of overtaking vehicle in Blind Spot area at night time. 2017 IEEE International Conference on Consumer Electronics (ICCE), 47–48. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICCE.2017.7889224
- Koopman, P., & Fratrik, F. (2019). How Many Operational Design Domains, Objects, and Events? *SafeAI@ AAAI*, *4*, 4.
- Koopman, P., & Wagner, M. (2018, April 3). Toward a Framework for Highly Automated Vehicle Safety Validation. https://doi.org/10.4271/2018-01-1071
- Kopetz, H., & Poledna, S. (2013). Autonomous Emergency Braking: A System-of-Systems perspective. 2013 43rd Annual IEEE/IFIP Conference on Dependable Systems and Networks Workshop (DSN-W), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1109/DSNW.2013.6615526

- Kulmala, R., Jääskeläinen, J., & Pakarinen, S. (2019). *The impact of automated transport on the role, operations and costs of road operators and authorities in Finland*. 143.
- Lesemann, M. (2008). *Testing and Evaluation Methods for ICT-Based Safety Systems*. 15th World Congress on Intelligent Transport Systems and ITS America's 2008 Annual MeetingITS AmericaERTICOITS JapanTransCore. https://trid.trb.org/view/905169
- Mansor, M. R., Nurfaizey, A. H., Masripan, N. A., Salim, M. A., Saad, A. M., Tamaldin, N., Omar, G., Akop, M. Z., Majid, M. H. A., Maamor, M. H. M., Solah, M. S., & Herawan, S. G. (2020). Lane Departure Warning and Lane Keep Assist Assessment based on Southeast Asian Environmental Conditions: Preliminary Investigation. *Journal of the Society of Automotive Engineers Malaysia*, 4(2), Article 2. http://jsaem.saemalaysia.org.my/index.php/jsaem/article/view/126
- Mecheri, S., Rosey, F., & Lobjois, R. (2017). The effects of lane width, shoulder width, and road cross-sectional reallocation on drivers' behavioral adaptations. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, *104*, 65–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2017.04.019
- Milakis, D., van Arem, B., & van Wee, B. (2017). Policy and society related implications of automated driving: A review of literature and directions for future research. *Journal of Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 21(4), 324–348.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15472450.2017.1291351
- Mimura, Y., Ando, R., Higuchi, K., & Yang, J. (2020). Recognition on trigger condition of autonomous emergency braking system. *Journal of Safety Research*, 72, 239–247. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2019.12.018
- Narote, S. P., Bhujbal, P. N., Narote, A. S., & Dhane, D. M. (2018). A review of recent advances in lane detection and departure warning system. *Pattern Recognition*, 73, 216–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.patcog.2017.08.014

 NHTSA. (2016, September 1). Federal Automated Vehicles Policy: Accelerating the Next Revolution In Roadway Safety. *Homeland Security Digital Library*. United States.
 Department of Transportation; United States. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration.

NHTSA. (2017). Automated Driving Systems: A Vision for Safety. 36.

- Ortega, J., Lengyel, H., & Szalay, Z. (2020). Overtaking maneuver scenario building for autonomous vehicles with PreScan software. *Transportation Engineering*, 2, 100029. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.treng.2020.100029
- Pendleton, S. D., Andersen, H., Du, X., Shen, X., Meghjani, M., Eng, Y. H., Rus, D., & Ang,
 M. H. (2017). Perception, Planning, Control, and Coordination for Autonomous
 Vehicles. *Machines*, 5(1), 6. https://doi.org/10.3390/machines5010006
- Piao, J., & M Mcdonald. (2008). Advanced Driver Assistance Systems from Autonomous to Cooperative Approach: Transport Reviews: Vol 28, No 5.
- Raju, N., & Farah, H. (2021). Evolution of Traffic Microsimulation and Its Use for Modeling
 Connected and Automated Vehicles. *Journal of Advanced Transportation*, 2021, 1–
 29. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/2444363
- Reddy, N., Farah, H., Huang, Y., Dekker, T., & Van Arem, B. (2020). Operational Design Domain Requirements for Improved Performance of Lane Assistance Systems: A Field Test Study in The Netherlands. *IEEE Open Journal of Intelligent Transportation Systems*, *1*, 237–252. https://doi.org/10.1109/OJITS.2020.3040889
- Reschka, A., & Maurer, M. (2015). Conditions for a safe state of automated road vehicles. *It -Information Technology*, 57. https://doi.org/10.1515/itit-2015-0004
- SAE. (2018). J3016B: Taxonomy and Definitions for Terms Related to Driving Automation Systems for On-Road Motor Vehicles—SAE International.

- SAE. (2020). AVSC00002202004: AVSC Best Practice for Describing an Operational Design Domain: Conceptual Framework and Lexicon - SAE International. https://www-saeorg.tudelft.idm.oclc.org/standards/content/avsc00002202004/
- Seppelt, B., Reimer, B., Angell, L., & Seaman, S. (2017). Considering the Human Across Levels of Automation: Implications for Reliance. *Proceedings of the 9th International Driving Symposium on Human Factors in Driver Assessment, Training, and Vehicle Design: Driving Assessment 2017*, 228–234.

https://doi.org/10.17077/drivingassessment.1640

- Shaout, A., Colella, D., & Awad, S. (2011). Advanced Driver Assistance Systems—Past, present and future. 2011 Seventh International Computer Engineering Conference (ICENCO'2011), 72–82. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICENCO.2011.6153935
- Singh, S. (2015). Critical Reasons for Crashes Investigated in the National Motor Vehicle Crash Causation Survey. *Traffic Safety Facts - Crash Stats*, Article DOT HS 812 115. https://trid.trb.org/view.aspx?id=1346216&source=post_page------
- Steininger, U. (2019). How safe is safe enough? Pegasus delivers the standards for highly automated driving. 32.
- Takács, Á., Drexler, D. A., Galambos, P., Rudas, I. J., & Haidegger, T. (2018). Assessment and Standardization of Autonomous Vehicles. 2018 IEEE 22nd International Conference on Intelligent Engineering Systems (INES), 000185–000192. https://doi.org/10.1109/INES.2018.8523899
- Thorn, E., Kimmel, S. C., Chaka, M., Virginia Tech Transportation Institute, Southwest Research Institute, & Booz Allen Hamilton, Inc. (2018). A Framework for Automated Driving System Testable Cases and Scenarios (DOT HS 812 623). https://rosap.ntl.bts.gov/view/dot/38824

Truong, L. T., De Gruyter, C., Currie, G., & Delbosc, A. (2017). Estimating the trip generation impacts of autonomous vehicles on car travel in Victoria, Australia. *Transportation*, 44(6), 1279–1292. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11116-017-9802-2

- UL. (2019). UL4600; Presenting the Standard for Safety for the Evaluation of Autonomous Vehicles and Other Products / Underwriters Laboratories. https://ul.org/UL4600
- Ulrich, S., Idc, A., Kulmala, R., Appel, K., Aigner, W., Penttinen, M., & Laitinen, J. (2020).
 MANTRA Deliverable D4.2—Consequences of automation functions to infrastructure.
 137.
- UNECE. (2016). UNECE paves the way for automated driving by updating UN international convention / UNECE. https://unece.org/press/unece-paves-way-automated-drivingupdating-un-international-convention
- UNECE. (2021). WP.29-Introduction / UNECE. https://unece.org/wp29-introduction
- USDOT. (2018). A Framework for Automated Driving System Testable Cases and Scenarios. 180.
- WHO. (2018). *Global status report on road safety 2018*. https://www.who.int/publicationsdetail-redirect/9789241565684
- Wittmann, D., Wang, C., & Lienkamp, M. (2015). Definition and identification of system boundaries of highly automated driving. 7.
- Xing, Y., Lv, C., Chen, L., Wang, H., Wang, H., Cao, D., Velenis, E., & Wang, F.-Y. (2018).
 Advances in Vision-Based Lane Detection: Algorithms, Integration, Assessment, and
 Perspectives on ACP-Based Parallel Vision. *IEEE/CAA Journal of Automatica Sinica*, 5(3), 645–661. https://doi.org/10.1109/JAS.2018.7511063
- Yadav, A., & Szpytko, J. (2017). Safety problems in vehicles with adaptive cruise control system. *Journal of KONBiN*, 42. https://doi.org/10.1515/jok-2017-0035
- Yurtsever, E., Lambert, J., Carballo, A., & Takeda, K. (2020). A Survey of Autonomous
 Driving: Common Practices and Emerging Technologies. *IEEE Access*, 8, 58443–58469. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2020.2983149
- Ziebinski, A., Cupek, R., Grzechca, D., & Chruszczyk, L. (2017). Review of advanced driver assistance systems (ADAS). AIP Conference Proceedings, 1906(1), 120002. https://doi.org/10.1063/1.5012394

Appendix A: Prescan

Simcentre Prescan is a physics-based simulation software developed by Siemens for testing ADAS and automated driving. It delivers fully quantified and controlled testing conditions and enables quick and cost-effective testing. Validation of the system performance and its functionality would require billions of testing miles. A bulk of that validation can be done virtually by simulation that can provide a comprehensive physics-based platform that follows a systematic approach. Prescan does exactly this and hence one of the main benefits of using Prescan is that it reduces the amount of work required to bring an ADS to the market. It is equipped with advanced sensor simulation and world modelling. Prescan is also open to thirdparty interfaces to support industry standards like OpenDRIVE and OpenSCENARIO. The simulation environment consists of mainly three elements, namely the GUI, Simulink and Prescan Viewer. The real-world driving conditions can be replicated by using the elements offers in the Simcentre Prescan database that includes roads, infrastructure components, weather conditions, light sources, actors, etc. The scenario development and equipping the sensor on to the test vehicle is done using the GUI. Simulink acts as the interface for the control systems to design and verify the control algorithms. Running the simulation would then provide much detail into the vehicle performance and its correlation to the driving environment. Furthermore, the parameters for roads, speed, lighting, sensors and many more can be varied to better map the vehicle performance, which would be time consuming and increasingly complex in on-road experiments. Finally, the simulation run can be visualized using the Prescan viewer. This process is illustrated in Figure 56.



Figure 56: Main components in Prescan

The sample curve segment developed in Prescan GUI is shown in Figure 57. The test vehicle can be seen in the beginning of the road segment and the yellow highlight indicates the range of the sensor equipped. The Simulink environment for the same experiment mainly consists of

the Simulink block of the actor that contains the different Simulink blocks of the vehicle within, like the vehicle dynamics, camera sensor, lane-keeping system. The expanded Simulink block of the actor is shown in Figure 58. After running the simulation, the Prescan Viewer visualizes the experiments and shows it in a window while running along with the vehicle parameters and the view from the camera sensor (see Figure 59).



Figure 57: Curve segment in Prescan GUI



Figure 58: Simulink end of the experiment developed in Prescan GUI



Figure 59: Information provided by Prescan while running the experiment

Appendix B: Simulation Data

B.1. Test cases without precipitation

B.1.1. Mean lateral offset

The mean lateral offset data compiled for 750 m, 900 m and 1200 radii are shown in Table 18, Table 19, and Table 20 respectively.

a 1	Lane width						
Speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
100 km/h	0.164 m	0.174 m	0.182 m	0.192 m	0.210 m	0.225 m	
110 km/h	0.195 m	0.200 m	0.210 m	0.223 m	0.246 m	0.257 m	
120 km/h	0.223 m	0.229 m	0.239 m	0.256 m	0.278 m	0.295 m	
130 km/h	0.264 m	0.271 m	0.283 m	0.299 m	0.323 m	0.341 m	
140 km/h	0.332 m	0.352 m	0.367 m	0.385 m	0.416 m	0.428 m	

Table 18: Mean lateral offset data for 750 m radius curve

Table 19: Mean lateral offset data for 900 m radius curve

Speed	Lane width						
Speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
100 km/h	0.150 m	0.150 m	0.158 m	0.168 m	0.186 m	0.202 m	
110 km/h	0.156 m	0.175 m	0.185 m	0.194 m	0.217 m	0.229 m	
120 km/h	0.196 m	0.200 m	0.209 m	0.222 m	0.245 m	0.259 m	
130 km/h	0.234 m	0.237 m	0.246 m	0.261 m	0.287 m	0.305 m	
140 km/h	0.290 m	0.298 m	0.309 m	0.330 m	0.358 m	0.370 m	

Table 20: Mean lateral offset data for 1200 m radius curve

Speed	Lane width						
Speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
100 km/h	0.106 m	0.113 m	0.114 m	0.123 m	0.142 m	0.157 m	
110 km/h	0.120 m	0.128 m	0.136 m	0.144 m	0.166 m	0.176 m	
120 km/h	0.142 m	0.147 m	0.154 m	0.167 m	0.186 m	0.197 m	
130 km/h	0.173 m	0.171 m	0.179 m	0.192 m	0.214 m	0.230 m	
140 km/h	0.214 m	0.220 m	0.229 m	0.245 m	0.270 m	0.284 m	

B.1.2. Maximum lateral offset

Similarly, the maximum lateral offset data from the simulation runs of 750 m, 900 m, and 1200 m radii are shown in Table 21, Table 22 and Table 23 respectively.

Speed	Lane width						
speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
100 km/h	0.199 m	0.199 m	0.214 m	0.231 m	0.253 m	0.274 m	
110 km/h	0.248 m	0.245 m	0.251 m	0.268 m	0.297 m	0.330 m	
120 km/h	0.277 m	0.290 m	0.302 m	0.332 m	0.360 m	0.382 m	
130 km/h	0.357 m	0.367 m	0.386 m	0.412 m	0.448 m	0.479 m	
140 km/h	0.506 m	0.520 m	0.549 m	0.575 m	0.622 m	0.644 m	

Table 21: Maximum lateral offset data for 750 m radius curve

Table 22: Maximum lateral offset data for 900 m radius curve

Speed	Lane width						
Speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
100 km/h	0.190 m	0.177 m	0.194 m	0.197 m	0.231 m	0.250 m	
110 km/h	0.208 m	0.217 m	0.225 m	0.241 m	0.279 m	0.291 m	
120 km/h	0.249 m	0.259 m	0.267 m	0.287 m	0.324 m	0.339 m	
130 km/h	0.314 m	0.328 m	0.332 m	0.363 m	0.399 m	0.426 m	
140 km/h	0.431 m	0.449 m	0.450 m	0.495 m	0.537 m	0.562 m	

Table 23: Maximum lateral offset data for 1200 m radius curve

Speed	Lane width						
Speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
100 km/h	0.137 m	0.134 m	0.136 m	0.153 m	0.183 m	0.206 m	
110 km/h	0.167 m	0.163 m	0.176 m	0.190 m	0.220 m	0.225 m	
120 km/h	0.186 m	0.196 m	0.199 m	0.221 m	0.248 m	0.264 m	
130 km/h	0.237 m	0.238 m	0.254 m	0.267 m	0.308 m	0.332 m	
140 km/h	0.326 m	0.331 m	0.348 m	0.376 m	0.419 m	0.438 m	

B.1.3. Exposure

The exposure data from the simulation runs of 750 m, 900 m, and 1200 m radii are shown in Table 24, Table 25 and Table 26 respectively. The exposure data is the ratio between the simulation time for which the test vehicle was within the offset threshold value of 0.3 m and the total simulation time of the vehicle at the curve, and hence does not have a unit.

Table 24: Exposi	ıre data for 750	m radius curve
------------------	------------------	----------------

Speed	Lane width						
Speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
140 km/h	0.29	0.16	0.12	0.09	0.08	0.08	
130 km/h	0.90	0.78	0.61	0.42	0.09	0.08	

120 km/h	1.00	1.00	0.98	0.92	0.69	0.41
110 km/h	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.92
100 km/h	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00

Table 25: Exposure data for 900 m radius curve

Snood	Lane width						
Speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
140 km/h	0.55	0.53	0.24	0.19	0.14	0.13	
130 km/h	0.94	0.93	0.91	0.89	0.73	0.40	
120 km/h	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.93	0.92	
110 km/h	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	
100 km/h	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	

Table 26: Exposure data for 1200 m radius curve

Spood	Lane width						
Speed	2.6 m	2.75 m	3.0 m	3.25 m	3.5 m	3.6 m	
140 km/h	0.83	0.92	0.91	0.89	0.86	0.66	
130 km/h	0.96	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	0.93	
120 km/h	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	
110 km/h	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	
100 km/h	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	

B.2. Test cases with precipitation

B.2.1. Mean lateral offset

The mean lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 3.6 m lane width at a 900 m radius curve for 100 km/h and 120 km/h and for the different weather conditions is shown in Table 27 and Table 28 respectively.

Table 27: Mean lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 900 m radius curve

	Weather conditions							
Speed	Sun	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow		
100 km/h	0.150 m	0.137 m	0.143 m	0.147 m	0.150 m	0.149 m		
120 km/h	0.196 m	0.196 m	0.194 m	0.188 m	0.194 m	0.193 m		

Table 28: Mean lateral	offset data for 3.6 m	lane width and 900 m radius curve
------------------------	-----------------------	-----------------------------------

	Weather conditions						
Speed	Sun	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow	
100 km/h	0.201 m	0.203 m	0.203 m	0.201 m	0.203 m	0.195 m	
120 km/h	0.259 m	0.257 m	0.257 m	0.258 m	0.257 m	0.266 m	

Similarly, for 750 m radius of curve, the mean lateral offset data at speeds 100 km/h and 120 km/h for 2.6 m and 3.6 m lane width is shown in Table 29 and Table 30 respectively.

Table 29: Mean lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 750 m radius curve

	Weather conditions							
Speed	Sun	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow		
100 km/h	0.164 m	0.170 m	0.162 m	0.170 m	0.168 m	0.163 m		
120 km/h	0.223 m	0.226 m	0.222 m	0.223 m	0.223 m	0.229 m		

Table 30: Mean lateral offset data for 3.6 m lane width and 750 m radius curve

	Weather conditions						
Speed	Sun	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow	
100 km/h	0.225 m	0.225 m	0.226 m	0.225 m	0.225 m	0.255 m	
120 km/h	0.295 m	0.296 m	0.297 m	0.296 m	0.297 m	0.299 m	

B.2.2. Maximum lateral offset

The maximum lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 3.6 m lane width at a 900 m radius curve for 100 km/h and 120 km/h and for the different weather conditions is shown in Table 27 and Table 28 respectively.

Table 31: Maximum	lateral offset	data for 2.6 m	lane width and	900 m radius curve
-------------------	----------------	----------------	----------------	--------------------

	Weather conditions						
Speed	Sun	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow	
100 km/h	0.190 m	0.175 m	0.176 m	0.175 m	0.190 m	0.225 m	
120 km/h	0.249 m	0.249 m	0.249 m	0.249 m	0.256 m	0.240 m	

 Table 32: Maximum lateral offset data for 3.6 m lane width and 900 m radius curve

	Weather conditions						
Speed	Sun	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow	
100 km/h	0.250 m	0.250 m	0.250 m	0.250 m	0.250 m	0.277 m	
120 km/h	0.339 m	0.339 m	0.334 m	0.339 m	0.340 m	0.387 m	

Similarly, for 750 m radius of curve, the maximum lateral offset data at speeds 100 km/h and 120 km/h for 2.6 m and 3.6 m lane width is shown in Table 33 and Table 34 respectively.

	Weather conditions						
Speed	Sun	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow	
100 km/h	0.199 m	0.207 m	0.199 m	0.207 m	0.222 m	0.210 m	
120 km/h	0.277 m	0.277 m	0.277 m	0.277 m	0.282 m	0.332 m	

Table 33: Maximum lateral offset data for 2.6 m lane width and 750 m radius curve

Table 34: Maximum lateral offset data for 3.6 m lane width and 750 m radius curve

	Weather conditions						
Speed	Sun	Fog	Heavy rain	Extreme rain	Heavy snow	Extreme snow	
100 km/h	0.274 m	0.274 m	0.274 m	0.274 m	0.274 m	0.284 m	
120 km/h	0.382 m	0.382 m	0.382 m	0.382 m	0.383 m	0.390 m	

Appendix C: Lateral offset variations

The lateral offset variations are shown in this section. The variation for the weather conditions are already shown in Chapter 6. The figures shown in this section are for the test cases without precipitation and is presented for each radius of the curve.

i. Test cases with 750 m radius

The lateral offset variations for the test cases with 750 m radius, for the speeds 100 km/h, 110 km/h, 120 km/h, 130 km/h and 140 km/h are shown in Figure 60, Figure 61, Figure 62, Figure 63 and Figure 64 respectively.



Figure 60: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 100 km/h



Figure 61: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 110 km/h



Figure 62: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 120 km/h



Figure 63: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 130 km/h



Figure 64: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 750 m radius and speed of 140 km/h

ii. Test cases with 900 m radius

The lateral offset variations for the test cases with 900 m radius, for the speeds 100 km/h, 110 km/h, 120 km/h, 130 km/h and 140 km/h are shown in Figure 65, Figure 66, Figure 67, Figure 68 and Figure 69 respectively.



Figure 65: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 100 km/h



Figure 66: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 110 km/h



Figure 67: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 120 km/h



Figure 68: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 130 km/h



Figure 69: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 900 m radius and speed of 140 km/h

iii. Test cases with 1200 m radius

The lateral offset variations for the test cases with 1200 m radius, for the speeds 100 km/h, 110 km/h, 120 km/h, 130 km/h and 140 km/h are shown in Figure 70, Figure 71, Figure 72, Figure 73 and Figure 74 respectively.



Figure 70: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 100 km/h



Figure 71: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 110 km/h



Figure 72: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 120 km/h



Figure 73: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 130 km/h



Figure 74: Lateral offset variations for test cases with 1200 m radius and speed of 140 km/h